REQUEST FOR APPLICATION No. RMO SBH012122



Government of the District of Columbia Department of Behavioral Health

<u>TITLE</u>: School-Based Behavioral Health Services Comprehensive Expansion (Cohort 4)

RELEASE DATE: Friday, January 21, 2022

SUBMISSION DEADLINE: Friday, February 18, 2022, 12:00 P.M. ET

PRE-APPLICATION CONFERENCE:
Monday, January 31, 2022
10:00 A.M. ET

DC Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) Child and Youth Services

Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) RM0 SBH012122

School-Based Behavioral Health Services Comprehensive Expansion (Cohort 4)

The District of Columbia, Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) is soliciting applications from qualified applicants for services in the program and service areas described in this Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA). This announcement is to provide public notice of the DBH's intent to make funds available for the purpose described herein. The applicable Request for Application (RFA) will be released under a separate announcement with guidelines for submitting the application, review criteria, and DBH terms and conditions for applying for and receiving funding.

General Information:

Funding Opportunity Title:	School-Based Behavioral Health Services Comprehensive	
	Expansion (Cohort 4)	
Funding Opportunity Number:	RMO SBH012122	
Opportunity Category:	Competitive	
DBH Branch/Division Unit:	Prevention and Early Intervention Division	
DBH Administrative Unit	Child and Youth Services	
Program Contact:	Charneta C. Scott, Ph.D.	
	Project Manager	
	202-654-6175	
	<u>Charneta.scott@dc.gov</u>	
Program Description:	The Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) is soliciting applications of Community Based Organizations (CBOs) within the behavioral health sector to provide school-based behavioral health services in District of Columbia Public Schools (DCPS) and District of Columbia Public Charter Schools (DCPCS). A CBO may apply to provide services based on its projected capacity to hire and place full-time licensed clinicians in school placements. A CBO shall be responsible for the implementation of services within the Comprehensive School Behavioral Health model. The remaining number of available Cohort 4 schools for partnership with the newly selected CBOs will fluctuate based on the ongoing school matching of the existing CBO partners. Core funding will support the portion of the CBO clinician's salary that covers providing non-billable services; and the salary of the clinician's supervisor at a 1:6 supervisor: clinician ratio.	
Eligible Applicants:	A community-based organization in the behavioral health sector located in the District of Columbia (DC); Eligible to participate in District-funded programs (not debarred) as evidenced by an exclusion verification; Have at least one service location within the District of Columbia; and	
	 At least two years of experience (as of the date of the application) providing children and youth behavioral health services. 	

Anticipated Number of Awards:	The number of awards (36 schools) may decrease based on the ongoing school matching of existing CBO partners. (Organizations may apply for more than one award but may not exceed 25)	
Anticipated Amount Available:	\$2,532,012.12	
Floor Award Amount:	\$70,333.67/per matched school	
Ceiling Award Amount:	\$1,758,341.75	

Funding Authorization:

Legislative Authorization:	Local Appropriated Funds	
Associated CFDA#:	N/A	
Associated Federal Award ID#:	N/A	
Cost Sharing/Match Required?	N/A	
RFA Release Date:	Friday, January 21, 2022	
Pre-Application Conference		
(Date):	Monday, January 31, 2022	
Pre-Application Conference		
(Time):	10:00 A.M. ET	
Pre-Application Conference	Pre-Registration required for conference call access.	
(WebEx/Conference Call	Please find access information (web link and phone	
Access):	number) for each competition in Request for Application.	
Letter of Intent Due Date:	Friday, January 28, 2022	
Application Deadline Date:	Friday, February 18, 2022	
Application Deadline Time:	12:00 P.M. ET	
Links to Additional Information	Serve DC:	
about this Funding Opportunity:	https://communityaffairs.dc.gov/content/community-grant-	
	program	
	DBH RFA Opportunities:	
	https://dbh.dc.gov/page/request-applications-001	

Notes:

- A. DBH reserves the right to issue addenda and/or amendments subsequent to the issuance of the NOFA or RFA, or to rescind the NOFA or RFA.
- B. Awards are contingent upon the availability of funds.
- C. Individuals are not eligible for DBH grant funding.
- D. Applicants must have a DUNS#, Tax ID#, and be registered in the federal Systems for Award Management (SAM).
- E. Contact the program manager assigned to this funding opportunity for additional information.

Contents

	Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA)	2
	DBH RFA Terms and Conditions	6
C	HECKLIST FOR RFA APPLICATION	8
G	ENERAL INFORMATION	10
	Key Dates	.10
	Authority for the Grant	.10
	Overview	.10
Ą	WARD INFORMATION	. 10
	Source of Grant Funding	.10
	Award Funding Available	.10
	Performance and Funding Period	.11
	Eligibility Requirements	.11
	Non-Supplantation	.11
	Application Page Limit	. 11
3	ACKGROUND & PURPOSE	. 11
	Background	.11
	Purpose	.14
P	ERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS	. 14
	Experience Criteria	.14
	Additional Experience Requirements (if applicable)	.14
	Target Population	. 15
	Location of Services	. 15
	Scope of Services	. 15
	Data Collection and Reporting	. 17
	Data Collection and Tracking	. 17
Ą	PPLICATION REQUIREMENTS	. 17
	Project Narrative	. 17
	Project Attachments	. 19
E١	VALUATION CRITERIA	23
R	EVIEW AND SCORING OF APPLICATION	25
	Pre-Screening Technical Review	. 25
	Review Panel	. 25
	Internal Review Panel	. 25
Ą	PPLICATION PREPARATION & SUBMISSION	25
	Application Package	2.5

Submission	26
PRE-APPLICATION MEETING	27
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	27
GRANTEE REQUIREMENTS	27
Grant Terms & Conditions	28
Grant Uses	28
Background Checks	28
Conditions of Award	28
Indirect Cost	29
Insurance	29
Audits	29
Nondiscrimination in the Delivery of Services	29
Quality Assurance	29
AGENCY CONTACT INFORMATION	29
Program Manager	29
Fiscal Management Office	29
Grants Management Office	29
ATTACHMENTS A – G	30
Attachment A – Notice of Eligibility and Experience Requirements	31
Attachment B – Intent to Apply Notification	34
Attachment C – Applicant Profile	35
Attachment D — Work Plan	37
Attachment E — Staffing Plan	38
Attachment F — Budget and Budget Narrative	39
Attachment G – Advance Payment Request Form	45
ATTACHMENTS 1 - 7	46
Attachment 1 – General Terms and Conditions	47
Attachment 2 – Assurances, Certifications and Disclosures	75
Attachment 3 – Program Income and Financial Disclosure	80
Attachment 4 — DC Contribution and Solicitation Certification	82
Attachment 5 — Tax Certification	83
Attachment 6 — Sub-Grantee Single Audit Certification	84
Attachment 7 – DBH Grant Terms and Conditions	85

DC Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) Prevention and Early Intervention Division

DBH RFA Terms and Conditions

The following terms and conditions are applicable to this and all Requests for Applications (RFA) issued by the District of Columbia Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) and to all awards, if funded under this RFA:

- Funding for a DC DBH award/sub-award is contingent on DBH's receipt of funding (local or federal) to support the services and activities to be provided under this RFA.
- The RFA does not commit DBH to make an award.
- DBH may suspend or terminate any RFA pursuant to its own grant making rule(s) or any applicable federal law, regulation, or requirement.
- Individual persons are not eligible to apply or receive funding under any DBH RFA.
- DBH reserves the right to accept or deny any or all applications if DBH determines it is in the best interest of DBH to do so. An application will be rejected if it does not comply with eligibility requirements outlined in the RFA. DBH shall notify the applicant if it rejects that applicant's proposal for review.
- DBH reserves the right to issue addenda and/or amendments subsequent to the issuance of the RFA, or to rescind the RFA. The prospective applicant is responsible for retrieving this information via sources outlined in the RFA (e.g., DC Grants Clearinghouse).
- DBH shall not be liable for any costs incurred in the preparation of applications in response to the RFA. Applicant agrees that all costs incurred in developing the application are the applicant's sole responsibility. No funds already awarded to the applicant under other instruments or agreements shall be used by the applicant to fund the preparation of this application.
- DBH may conduct pre-award on-site visits to verify information submitted in the application and to determine if the applicant's facilities are appropriate for the services intended. In addition, DBH may review the fiscal system and programmatic capabilities to ensure that the organization has adequate systems in place to implement the proposed program.
- DBH shall determine an applicant's eligibility by way of local and federal registries for excluded parties, searches and documents, and certifications submitted by the applicant.
- The Applicant Organization must obtain a Data Universal Numbering System (DUNS) number to apply for funding and register for the federal System for Award Management (SAM) at www.sam.gov prior to award.
- DBH reserves the right to require registry into local and federal systems for award management at any point prior to or during the Project Period.
- DBH may enter into negotiations with an applicant and adopt a firm funding amount or other revision of the applicant's proposal that may result from negotiations.
- If funded, the applicant will receive a Notice of Grant Award (NOGA), which shall incorporate the requirements of this RFA and identify the project period and budget period.
- Continuation funding, if awarded, shall be based on availability of funds, documented satisfactory progress in interim and annual reports, continued eligibility, and determination that the continued funding and activities is in the best interest of the District of Columbia.

- OMB 2 CFR Part 200 (effective December 26, 2014) and 45 CFR Chapter 75, and Title 22A, D.C. Municipal Regulation, Chapter 44, apply to all grants issued under this RFA.
- If there are any conflicts between the terms and conditions of the RFA and any applicable federal or local law or regulation, or any ambiguity related thereto, then the provisions of the applicable law or regulation shall control and it shall be the responsibility of the applicant to ensure compliance.

Additional information about grants management policy and procedures may be obtained at the following site: https://is.dc.gov/book/citywide-grant-manual-and-sourcebook (City-Wide Grants Manual and Sourcebook).

If your agency would like to obtain a copy of the DBH RFA Dispute Resolution Procedures, please contact the DBH Grants Management Office at DBH.Grants@dc.gov or find on the DBH website, www.dbh.dc.gov under Opportunities, Request for Applications. Your request for this document will not be shared with DBH program staff or reviewers.

CHECKLIST FOR RFA APPLICATION

Applicants that have a current grant agreement with DBH to provide school-based behavioral health services in Cohort 1, Cohort 2 or Cohort 3 schools shall submit a written request to the DBH grant manager requesting additional awards under this RFA. Applicants that do not have a current grant agreement with DBH to provide school-based behavioral health services in Cohort 1, Cohort 2 or Cohort 3 schools shall submit a a complete DBH RFA Application Package and adhere to the following guidance:

	Documents requiring signature have been signed by the agency head or AUTHORIZED Representative of the applicant's organization.			
	The Project Narrative is typed using the following formats: $8-\frac{1}{2}$ by 11-inch paper, 1.0 spaced, Arial or Times New Roman font 12-point type (10-point font for tables and figures), and a minimum of one-inch margins. Applications that do not conform to these requirements will not be forwarded to the review panel.			
	The application proposal format conforms to the "Application Elements" listed in the RFA.			
	The proposed budget is complete and complies with the budget forms provided in the RFA. The budget narrative is complete and describes the categories of items proposed.			
	The proposed work plan, logic model, and any other requested attachments are complete and comply with the forms and format provided in the RFA.			
	Submit your application via email to DBH Grants, <u>DBH.Grants@dc.gov</u> by 12:00 P.M. ET ET on the deadline of Friday, February 18, 2022. Applications will not be accepted late Applicants are encouraged to submit their applications 24 hours prior to the deadline for any necessary electronic/technical troubleshooting.			
A com	plete DBH RFA Application Package shall include the following:			
	Notice of Eligibility and Experience Requirements (Attachment A)			
	Project Abstract (Attachment C)			
	Table of Contents			
	Project Narrative			
	Work Plan (Attachment D)			
	Staffing Plan (Attachment E)			
	,			
	Advance Payment Request Form (Attachment G)			
	Letters of Agreement			
	Organizational Required Documents:			
	 Business License with/Charitable Solicitation Designation Certificate of Occupancy 			
	 Clean Hands Notice Letter from the DC Office of Tax and Revenue 			
	 501(c)(3) Non-Profit IRS Determination Letter 			
	Articles of Incorporation			
	o By Laws			
	○ IRS W-9 Tax Form			

Current Fiscal Year's Budget
 Financial Statements
 Separation of Duties Policy
 Board of Directors with Titles
 Active SAM (System for Award Management) Registration
 Partner Document(s) (if applicable)
 Proof of Insurance for Commercial, General Liability, Professional Liability, Comprehensive Automobile and Worker's Compensation.
 General Terms and Conditions (Attachment 1)
 Assurances, Certifications, & Disclosures (Attachment 2)
 Program Income and Financial Disclosure (Attachment 3)
 DC Contribution and Solicitation Certification (Attachment 4)
 DC Tax Certification (Attachment 5)
 Sub-Grantee Single Audit Certification (Attachment 6)
 DBH Grant Terms and Conditions (Attachment 7)

☐ Reference: LEA Guidance: IEP Behavioral Related Service Provision

GENERAL INFORMATION

Key Dates

Notice of Funding Announcement Date: Friday, January 21, 2022
Request for Application Release Date: Friday, January 21, 2022
Letter of Intent Due Date: Friday, January 28, 2022

Pre-Application Conference Date: Monday, January 31, 2022, 10:00 A.M. ET Application Submission Deadline: Friday, February 18, 2022, 12:00 P.M. ET

Anticipated Award Start Date: April 01, 2022

Authority for the Grant

The Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) was established, effective October 1, 2013, by the Department of Behavioral Health Establishment Act, D.C. Law 20-0061, D.C. Official Code § 7-1141.01, et seq., and is the successor-in-interest to the Department of Mental Health, established by the Mental Health Establishment Amendment Act of 2001, effective December 18, 2001 and the Department of Health Addiction Prevention and Recovery Administration, established in the Department of Health by Reorganization Plan No. 4 of 1996, effective July 17, 1996. DBH is responsible, inter alia, for developing and monitoring comprehensive and integrated behavioral health systems of care for adults and for children, youth and their families, and serves as the state mental health authority and as the single state agency for substance abuse services. The Director of DBH has the authority to make grants pursuant to D.C. Official Code § 7-1141.06(7) and has implemented this authority by rulemaking in Title 22A, D.C. Municipal Regulation, Chapter 44.

Overview

The Government of the District of Columbia, Department of Behavioral Health, Child and Youth Services Administration, is soliciting applications from qualified organizations to implement the Comprehensive School Behavioral health model. The purpose of the Comprehensive School Behavioral health model is to provide school-based behavioral health services in District of Columbia Public Schools (DCPS) and District of Columbia Public Charter Schools (DCPCS).

A Community Based Organization ("CBO") may apply to provide services based on its projected capacity to hire and place full-time licensed clinicians in school placements. A CBO shall be responsible for the implementation of services within the Comprehensive School Behavioral Health model. The number of awards (schools) fluctuates based on the ongoing school matching of the existing CBO partners. Core funding includes Clinician's cost of salary for non-billable services + Supervision (1:6 ratio) \$53,667 + 16,666.67 = \$70,333.67/per matched school. The ceiling amount of the awards varies based on number of available schools for matching.

This solicitation includes 1 (one) application opportunity:

AWARD INFORMATION

Source of Grant Funding

Funding is made available under the District of Columbia Fiscal Year 2022 (FY22) Budget Support Act of 2022.

Award Funding Available

This RFA will make available \$70,333.67 per matched school to fund prospective CBOs to expand into new Cohort 4 expansion schools. The ceiling amount of the awards varies based on number of available schools for matching from April 01, 2022 – September 30, 2022. CBOs are eligible to have no more than 25 schools in their portfolio for the entirety of their grant award.

Performance and Funding Period

The anticipated performance and funding period is April 1, 2022 – September 30, 2022.

Subsequent the first 6-month budget period, funding will be awarded for up to two (2) option years. The number of awards, budget periods and award amounts are contingent upon the continued availability of funds and the recipient performance.

Eligibility Requirements

- 1. A community-based organization in the behavioral health sector located in the District of Columbia (DC);
- 2. Eligible to participate in District-funded programs (not debarred) as evidenced by an exclusion verification;
- 3. Have at least one service location within the District of Columbia; and
- 4. At least two years of experience (as of the date of the application) providing children and youth behavioral health services.

Non-Supplantation

Recipients must supplement, and not supplant, funds from other sources for initiatives that are the same or similar to the initiatives being proposed in this award. Further, 45 CFR Chapter 75 contains additional restrictions for for-profit commercial entities that may require a reduction of approved grant awards based upon program income earned.

Application Page Limit

The documents that will be counted in the page limit may not exceed the equivalent of **ten** (10) **pages.** Letters of agreement are not included in the page limit. The page limit includes the following documents:

- a) Project Narrative 9 pages.
- b) Project Abstract (Attachment C), 1 page

BACKGROUND & PURPOSE

Background

According to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, one in five children and adolescents experience a behavioral health problem during their school years. And, it is recognized that most children and youth spend much of their time at school and it is in this natural setting that there is an opportunity to reach many students with behavioral health related prevention, early intervention, and treatment services. The services of a school-based behavioral health program offer a layered multi-tiered array of services that provide a foundation of services for all students, focused interventions for some students at high risk for behavioral health problems; and intensive services for the few that require that level of service and support. School behavioral health programs support the learning mission of schools through a focus on reducing the barriers to learning. Although there is nationally a growing and unmet need for behavioral health services for children and youth, of those who receive help, nearly two-thirds do so only at school.

Over the past years, Mayor Muriel Bowser has invested \$17,653,751.17 of funding through DBH for prospective CBOs to expand into new Cohort 4 expansion schools. Grant funds will support CBOs to provide non-billable interventions and supports integral to a multi-tiered school-based behavioral health program, including but not limited to teacher and parent consultation; whole

classroom delivery of evidence-based manualized curriculum; social skills-building and problem-solving groups; school team meetings; care coordination, and crisis management. In addition, CBOs will provide billable interventions through providing treatment services. Each CBO will also be provided funding to support a 1:6 supervisor to clinician ratio. The number of awards (schools) fluctuates based on the ongoing school matching of the existing CBO partners.

For the purposes for this RFA, please use the following definitions, descriptions, and examples as guidance:

Definitions

- i. Community Based Organization (CBO) a provider agency within the behavioral health sector designed to provide prevention, early intervention, treatment, and continuity of care in communities, addressing community needs and positively impacting population health.
- ii. Comprehensive School Behavioral Health model is a coordinated behavioral health system designed to create a positive school culture that promotes mental wellness and provides timely access to high quality services for children, youth, and their families. The model uses a public health model approach as its organizing framework of promotion and primary prevention for all; focused group/individual interventions for some; and intensive support for few.
- iii. Comprehensive School-Based Behavioral Health System a strategic collaboration between school personnel, community behavioral health providers, students and families to create a positive school culture that provides timely access to high-quality, reliable supports for children, youth, and their families. Teams offer a full array of trauma-informed, culturally-responsive, evidence-based tiered interventions to promote wellness, identify challenges early, and offer treatment services when necessary so that all children and youth succeed and thrive.
- iv. Behavioral Health Coordination Team comprised of representatives from all health related Organizations in the school and appropriate school health personnel. Team lead will be assigned by principal. Team is responsible for ensuring data and updates are provided to DBH to inform the School Behavioral health Coordinating Council
- v. **Fiscal Year** the District Government's fiscal year runs from October 1 September 30.
- vi. Continuous Quality Improvement (CQI) ensures a data-driven program implementation process.

<u>Description and Examples of Multi-tiered School-based Services</u>

1) Promotion and Primary Prevention Services and Supports (Tier 1)

- i. All students within the school community will receive these services.
- ii. The goal of these activities will be to create a positive school climate that reinforces positive behaviors, supports resiliency and recovery among students, and reduces stigma related to mental illness.
- iii. Emphasis is placed upon the promotion of pro-social skill development among children and youth.
- iv. Program examples of school staff support include staff professional development, behavioral health/educational presentation (e.g. social skill building) for students, staff or parents/guardians and evidence-based or evidence-informed school-wide or classroom-based programs.
- v. Screening all students for behavioral health needs

2) Focused Interventions (Tier 2)

- i. Some of the school population is likely to require these services.
- ii. These services and supports are delivered to children and youth who have risk factors that place them at elevated risk for developing a behavioral health problem.
- iii. These children have social/emotional challenges, behavioral symptoms and/or behavioral health needs that may not be severe enough to meet diagnostic criteria or eligibility for special education services.
- iv. Behavioral health clinicians will provide consultation and support to teachers and school staff to develop child/youth-specific strategies to address identified educational or behavioral concerns.
- v. These interventions could include involvement in support groups, skill building groups such as social skill development or anger management groups, and training or consultation for families, teachers and other school personnel who work with identified children.

3) Intensive Support (Tier 3)

- i. A few of the school population are likely to require individualized treatment to assist the child/youth to improve functioning in school, home and community.
- ii. This level of care is designed for students who have active behavioral health symptoms that meet diagnostic criteria.
- iii. Program examples include evidence-based or evidence-informed individual, group or family treatment services and crisis intervention.
- iv. These services may be offered on-site at the school or in the home/community at the discretion of the parents/guardian of the child.

DC Public Schools (DCPS) Application, Vetting and Matching Process

DCPS requires CBOs to complete an application and obtain approval from the DCPS Central Office review panel in order to be considered for providing school-based behavioral health services in any DCPS school building. Once vetted and approved, a CBO obtains a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) with DCPS to deliver school-based behavioral health services. The DCPS Central Office will facilitate the matching process between the CBO and cohort schools. Matching with a cohort school is contingent on agreement among school teams which includes but is not limited to school leadership, behavioral health teams and parents.

For CBOs that are applying for this this grant opportunity, it is appropriate and efficient that before or at the same time of responding to this Request for Application that CBOs contact Dr. Kenya Coleman, Senior Director, School Mental Health at:

<u>Kenya.Coleman@K12.dc.gov</u> to request and begin the DCPS application and vetting process.

1) DC Public Charter Schools (DCPCS) Application, Vetting and Matching Process

While DCPCS does not require an application or vetting process, there is a matching process completed by each Local Education Agency (LEA). CBOs awarded this grant opportunity will be presented to the DCPCS LEAs for selection and matching.

2) Process to Support CBO Capacity for Reimbursement for Billable Services

- i. Providers may apply for NPI numbers via the National Plan & Provider Enumeration System (NPPES) at:
 - https://nppes.cms.hhs.gov/webhelp/nppeshelp/MAIN%20PAGE.html.
- ii. Providers can apply to become a participating organization with the Department of Health Care Finance (DHCF) at:
 - https://www.dcpdms.com/Account/Login.aspx?ReturnUrl=%2f.

Purpose

DBH will allocate funding to develop and further expand the District's Comprehensive School-Based Behavioral Health System in the District's schools that have been identified as the Cohort schools based on behavioral health indicators. The school-based behavioral health services will be aligned with the behavioral health unmet needs/gaps within the school. And, the array of services include prevention, early intervention and treatment. The selected CBOs will participate in a Community of Practice (CoP) collaborative framework to leverage school, provider, and agency expertise around successful interventions, provide opportunities to learn and adopt additional evidence-based practices, and help both schools and providers build capacity to increase collaboration and coordination. Additionally, the selected CBOs will participate in the overall evaluation of the implementation.

PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

Experience Criteria

Those applying should meet the following criteria. All applicants must:

- 1. Comply with all applicable District licensing, accreditation, and certification requirements, as of the due date of the application.
- 2. Have at least one service location physically within the District of Columbia.
- 3. Have at least two years of experience (as of the due date of the application) providing child and youth behavioral health services.

Additional Implementation Requirements (if applicable)

- A. Be contracted with all Medicaid Managed Care Organizations or demonstrate the capacity to become contracted up to 90 days after the award.
- B. Be enrolled as a Medicaid provider and a participating provider with the Department of Health Care Finance (DHCF) up to 90 days after the award.
- C. Have an Organizational National Provider Identifier (NPI) number through National Plan & Provider Enumeration System up to 90 days after the award.
- D. Have claims and billing operational experience and infrastructure to obtain reimbursement for services rendered in a school setting.
- E. Be committed to implementing school-based prevention, early intervention and treatment services.
- F. Be able to quickly recruit and hire licensed full-time clinicians who are dedicated to providing culturally and linguistically competent services to children and their families.
- G. Committed to participating in all Community of Practice and evaluation activities.
- H. Have the supervisory capacity to supervise the prevention, and early intervention and treatment services within the comprehensive school behavioral health model.
- I. Be able to collect and report utilization, outcome data, and supervision activities. Provide data reports weekly, monthly, quarterly, annually and as needed.

Target Population

The target populations are early childhood through adult students in grades Pre-Kindergarten through 12th, attending District of Columbia Public or Public Charter Schools.

Location of Services

Services associated with this grant must take place in the District of Columbia.

Scope of Services

Services to be provided under the School-Based Behavioral Health Services Comprehensive Expansion (Cohort 4) project/effort include the following:

- Provide school-based behavioral health services that are aligned with the behavioral health unmet needs/gaps within the school. The array of services may include prevention, early intervention and treatment. In addition to billable treatment services, provide non-billable interventions and supports integral to a multi-tiered school-based behavioral health program, including but not limited to teacher and parent consultation; whole classroom delivery of evidence-based manualized curriculums; social skills building and problem-solving groups; school team meetings; care coordination; and crisis management;
- Hire qualified full-time licensed clinicians with child and youth experience;
- Ensure clinicians are trained in an understanding of school-based practice and guide an
 ability to participate as part of the assigned school's collaborative multi-system student
 support team. DBH will offer some of the training necessary to satisfy this deliverable if
 the Organization chooses to participate in the DBH training to satisfy this requirement;
- Ensure support of an operational experience and/or capacity to provide treatment & billing in school setting;
- Obtain proper (written) consent for treatment and (written) Authorization to disclose PHI before contacting a Primary Care physician or providing school/community consultation;
- Maintain confidential records;
- Maintain current license and certifications;
- Clinical work and program activities are supported by appropriate and regularly scheduled face-to-face supervision and available telephonic consultation;
- Memorandum of Agreement between Local Education Agencies (LEAs) and Community Based Organization;
- Carry a caseload as agreed upon by school administrator/designee and clinical supervisor of the licensed clinical;
- Provide 1:6 supervisor to clinician ratio;
- Follow referral, reporting and evaluation requirements as established by the CBO and LEA MOA;
- Work with school personnel to secure appropriate, confidential/private, and as consistent as possible space and equipment for individual, family, and group interventions;
- Support families in becoming insured when possible;
- Abide by professional standards and ethics;
- Support the reduction of barriers to learning;
- Provide cultural and linguistically competent care;
- Access trained language interpreters when needed;
- Intervene in emergency and urgent situations with the safety of the child held paramount and assist with following the school's emergency protocol;
- Follow confidentiality and the limitations of confidentiality;

- Obtain required authorizations for disclosure to support communication with school staff re: progress of students on caseload;
- Make appropriate referrals and follow-up on referrals;
- Conduct diagnostic assessments at the beginning of treatment, update diagnostic
 assessments, align treatment planning goals with the diagnostic assessment, and align
 clinical sessions and notes with the treatment goals;
- Follow-up on missed appointments;
- Facilitate reintegration following hospitalizations and extended absences;
- Support continuity of care during school breaks when possible;
- Conduct appropriate transfer, discharge, and after-care planning;
- Conduct screening, data collection and tracking, family engagement, and crisis management;
- Participate in Community of Practice activities;
- Participate on school's early intervention team and the Behavioral Health Coordination
 Team; Participate in evaluation activities and provide reports of utilization and CQI data
 to inform evaluation of implementation of services.
- Complete and submit monthly log of supervision activities from provided supervision framework.
- CBO clinicians are to be full-time, 5 days a week for 8hrs per day providing
 services in their school placement (with the allowed off-site training sessions or group
 supervision/meetings approved by the CBO supervisor). In any case where a clinician has
 client(s) who do not attend school where the clinician is assigned to provide full-time
 school-based behavioral health services, services to those clients are not to occur during
 the timeframe of the clinician's tour of duty at the assigned school placement.
- Maintain no more than a 1:6 Supervisor to Clinician ratio
- In a timely manner, inform Program Manager, Grant Administrator, and Fiscal Services Monitor of all clinician and supervisor staffing changes
- Provide Grant Administrator complete and current/updated charts for your organization on your letterhead and with the signature of the CBO official with the name of each clinician placed in a school, the school in which the clinician is placed, and the date that the clinician provided proof of vaccination or exemption that complies with https://www.dcregs.dc.gov/Common/NoticeDetail.aspx?NoticeId=N114877. For supervisors, please include name of supervisor, school of each supervisor's supervisee, and date that the supervisor provided proof of vaccination or exemption that complies with https://www.dcregs.dc.gov/Common/NoticeDetail.aspx?NoticeId=N114877.

(Note: We do not need to know whether individual clinicians are vaccinated or received an exemption—just that they are in compliance and that they will not risk losing their license or being removed from the school).

Example of Charts:

Name of Clinician	Clinician's School	<u>Date</u> Proof of Vaccination or Exemption Provided by clinician to CBO
Name of Supervisor	School of each supervisor's supervisee	<u>Date</u> Proof of Vaccination or Exemption Provided by supervisor to CBO

- Complete expenditure reports with allowable expenditures, clinician monthly reports, monthly supervision logs, Child and Adolescent Functional Assessment Scale (CAFAS)/ Preschool and Early Childhood Functional Assessment Scale (PECFAS) outcome tools
- Supervisors provide coverage for clinician vacancies in partnership schools where the CBO has a fully executed Memorandum of Agreement (MOA)

Data Collection and Reporting

Grantees will be required to collect, track, and report information on all grant activities, services provided, and individuals served.

- A. <u>Reporting Frequency</u> Grantee shall report on grant activities as described, on a quarterly, monthly, and weekly basis on a form/format prescribed by DBH:
 - i. **Quarterly** reports will cover the reporting, expenditure data, and grantee performance (e.g. service delivery data, accomplishments, challenges).
 - ii. Weekly reports shall consist of Administrative data including hiring date of clinician(s), date of clinician placement in school, level of licensure, number of clients on clinical caseload, clinician resignations; schools pending clinician hire and/or clinician placement.
 - iii. **Monthly** reports shall consist of Supervision Logs outlining activities within the provided supervision framework.
- B. <u>Annual Reporting</u> On an annual basis, the grantee will be expected to provide summary data on multi-tiered levels of services provided. Service-related data shall include, at a minimum: prevention, early intervention, and treatment services.
- C. <u>Evaluation</u> The grantee will also complete an evaluation plan. The evaluation plan may be developed in collaboration with DBH upon award.

Data Collection and Tracking

- A. Grantees will be responsible for ensuring that all individuals received services under this funding opportunity were serviced within the provided supervision framework.
- B. Grantees must also be able internally track required reporting, expenditure data, and grantee performance (e.g. service delivery data, accomplishments, challenges).
- C. Grantees must be able to track the cost of any services provided, billed and reimbursed.

APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS

Project Narrative

A. Organizational Capacity (up to 2 pages)

- i. Who will be responsible for implementation and oversight of all elements of the school behavioral health program? Provide how school behavioral health fits into the CBO's organizational chart.
- ii. Identify the program manager, supervisor, clinicians and the credentials, responsibilities and roles of persons who will implement the school behavioral health program in your proposed number of schools. If staffing is not yet established, discuss the plan to ensure permanent staff are in place no more than 30 days after award.
- iii. Describe the full array of other behavioral health services and supports that are offered by your organization that may be beneficial to the students and their entire family.

iv. Describe at least two years of experience (as of the due date of the application) providing child and youth behavioral health services and array of behavioral health services provided to children and youth. Include any current or previous school-based partnerships and behavioral health services provided.

B. Project Need (up to 3 pages)

- i. Provide a work plan detailing the steps to be taken, milestones and timelines for recruiting/identifying and hiring qualified clinicians.
- ii. Describe the CBO's strategies for implementing the school behavioral health program utilizing a culturally and linguistically competent approach.
- iii. Describe any potential challenges and contingency plans for addressing these challenges.
- iv. Describe how funding will support strategies that align with reducing barriers to student learning through expanded access to behavioral health services in schools.
- v. Describe the CBO's practice management system and platforms for collecting utilization and outcome data.
- vi. Describe the CBO's experience complying with submitting required outcome data and tools.
- vii. Describe the CBO's strategies and practices for outreach, support, and engagement with families in a school based setting.
- viii. Describe the CBO's menu of prevention, early intervention and treatment services and how these services are reasonable and achievable for student population, families, and school staff to access within the school context. Additionally, describe your organization's approach to partner to fulfill the full complement of multitiered services and partner to fill gaps if needed services are not provided by the applicant CBO.
- ix. Describe the CBO's approach to introduce and imbed your work and your organization's staff into the large existing school team to ensure successful integration.
- x. Describe the supervision structure, capacity, and practice within the organization.
- xi. Describe the Continuous Quality Improvement (CQI) practices related to current licensure and professional development of the supervisors and clinicians.
- xii. Describe the CBO's operational practice related to teaming within the behavioral health work with children, youth, and families.

C. Project Description (up to 2 pages)

- i. Describe how the CBO will provide sound fiscal management for the infrastructure development to hire and train CBO staff. Include a summary of the fiscal and financial management systems in place that will support the grant.
- ii. Provide a line-item budget and budget narrative justification regarding the CBO's rate for Personnel, Prevention, Early Intervention and Non-Billable activities, equipment, therapeutic supplies (including sub-contractual agreements, or consultants, if applicable). Attachment F is the budget justification and budget narrative form. This form does not count towards the page limit.

D. Project Evaluation (up to 2 pages)

i. Discuss the approach to tracking the progress of the work plan. The grantee should also outline the process measures and targets it will use to track Prevention and Early Intervention Division services delivered under the grant. The section should also briefly describe the infrastructure that will support evaluation activities.

The grantee may propose additional outcome measures specific to their project, subject to DBH approval.

Project Attachments

Some of the attachments for this application include required templates that the applicants must use, as indicated below.

A. Project Abstract (up to 1 page)

A one-page project abstract is required (see **Attachment C**). Please provide a one-page abstract that is clear, accurate, concise, and without reference to other parts of the Project Narrative. The project abstract must be written on $8 \frac{1}{2}$ by 11 inch paper, 1.0 spaced, Arial or Times New Roman font using 12-point type (10 point font for tables and figures) with a minimum of one inch margins, limited to one page in length, and include the following sections (no template provided):

- I. **Project Description**: Briefly outline how the organization will implement the project in service of the goal and objectives.
- II. **Performance Metrics**: Outline the key outcome and process metrics and associated targets that will be used to assess grantee performance.

B. Work Plan (not counted in page limit)

The work plan template (see **Attachment D**) provided by DBH is required. The work plan describes key activities and tasks to successfully deliver the Prevention and Early Intervention Division scope of services and aligns with the Project Description narrative under Application Requirements. The activities and tasks should be organized chronologically, and each should have an identified responsible staff, target completion date, and associated output.

C. Staffing Plan (not counted in page limit)

The applicant's staff plan template (see **Attachment E**) provided by DBH is required. The staffing plan should describe staff duties, qualifications, and the percent of time to be spent on project activities, and whether the time will be charged to the grant. The plan should clearly indicate which staff positions will need to be hired. Staff CVs, resumes, and position descriptions shall be submitted and will not count towards the page limit. Staffing should include, at a minimum, the program director responsible for the oversight and day-to-day management of the proposed program; staff responsible for service delivery; staff responsible for monitoring programmatic activities and use of funds; and staff responsible for data collection, quality and reporting.

D. <u>Project Budget and Justification (not counted in page limit)</u>

The application should include a project budget (see **Attachment F**) with justification using the provided template. The project budget and budget justification should be directly aligned with the work plan and project description. All expenses should relate directly to achieving the key grant outcomes for implementation of school-based behavioral health services. Provide a line-item list regarding the CBO's rate for Personnel, Prevention, Early Intervention and Non-Billable activities, equipment, therapeutic supplies (including subcontractual agreements, or consultants, if applicable).. The budget should reflect a 6-month period. Personnel charges must be based on actual, not budgeted labor. Salaries and other expenditures budgeted for in the grant must be for services that will occur during the 6-month grant period.

The following categories and descriptions should be covered in the Budget/Justification:

- i. **Personnel:** Include the title of the position, name (or indicate vacancy), annual salary and level of effort (percentage of time) dedicated to this project.
- ii. *Fringe*: Provide the position, name (or indicate vacancy), total fringe benefit rate used.
- iii. *Travel*: Only local travel related to the (insert name of project/effort) and for the project staff will be approved in the grant budget. Provide purpose, destination, and type of travel.
- iv. **Equipment:** Provide the item, quantity, amount, and percent charged to the grant.
- v. **Supplies:** Include the items being requested and rate. Description should also include how the supplies directly support the project.
- vi. **Contractual:** Provide the name of entity and identify whether it's a sub-recipient, contractor, consultant, or service. Also provide the entity's rate.
- vii. Other Direct Costs: List any costs not included in any of the other cost categories.
- viii. *Indirect Costs:* Indirect costs should not exceed 10% of direct costs, unless the organization has a negotiated indirect cost rate agreement. Please reference 45 CFR \$75.414.
- ix. **Program Income:** If the possibility of generating program income as a result of DBH funding exists, list source and amount as budget line items.

Applicant's indirect costs calculation

An Applicant may include its indirect costs in its budget calculation. (See the Nonprofit Fair Compensation Act of 2020, DC Act 23-565 [effective March 2021]) This may be done through use of a cost rate. In budget backup materials the Applicant should identify the basis for the calculation, addressing one of the following bases that District law permits it to choose:

- 1. Its current, unexpired, federal Negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreement (NICRA) rate, a negotiated rate with the federal government;
- 2. One of the following methods:
 - a. 10% of the grant's direct costs;
 - b. A new negotiated rate with DBH;
 - c. The same indirect rate that it has used with any District agency in the past 2 years; or
 - d. An independent Certified Public Account's (CPA) calculated rate using federal Office of Management and Budget (OMB) guidelines

(The cited statute required DBH to provide for at least one of these listed methods. However, the statute excludes the following from the requirement: foundation; hospital; university; college.) If the Applicant proposes to use the services of a nonprofit subgrantee or contractor, it must propose to apply the same indirect cost rate to that entity's services. (See Attachment-1. General Terms & Conditions, Establishing and Managing Subgrant, #8)

Federal rules always control for federal funding. For federal funding that passes through the District to the grantee, the indirect cost rate must be consistent with federal regulation 2 CFR 200.331 or its successor.

E. Advances (not counted in page limit)

An applicant seeking an advance, must submit a completed Advance Payment Request form signed by the organization's Chair of the Board of Directors and Executive Director, or equivalent positions. Applicants must detail the amount requested per budget category

in the budget and justification (see Attachment G). No advance payment will be considered without prior official request and DBH approval.

F. Letters of Agreement (not counted in page limit)

Applicant must submit all letters of agreement, from other agencies and organizations that will be actively engaged in the proposed project (no template provided).

G. Business License (not counted in page limit)

The applicant must submit a current business license with Active Charitable Solicitation and Certificate of Occupancy issued by the District of Columbia Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs. If the applicant does not have a current license, a copy of the business license application and receipt filed **before** the due date of the grant application must be submitted.

H. Certificate of Clean Hands (not counted in page limit)

Each applicant must submit a current Certificate of Clean Hands from the District of Columbia Office of Tax and Revenue (OTR). A Certificate of Clean Hands can be requested via OTR's online portal, https://mytax.dc.gov/. DBH requires that the submitted Certificate of Clean Hands reflect a date within a 60-day period immediately preceding the application's submission. Self-Certification and Certificates of Good Standing will not be accepted.

I. 501(c)(3) Letter (not counted in page limit)

The applicant must submit the organization's determination or affirmation letter approving and/or confirming the tax-exempt status.

J. Articles of Incorporation & Bylaws (not counted in page limit

The applicant must submit **both** certifications, of the current and active Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws, from the DC Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs.

K. IRS W-9 Tax Form (not counted in page limit)

The applicant must submit a current completed W-9 form prepared for the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (IRS). DBH defines "current" to mean the document was completed within the same calendar year as that of the application date.

L. IRS Tax Exemption Affirmation Letter (not counted in page limit)

The tax exemption affirmation letter is the IRS's determination letter of non-profit status. If this letter is not available, then the applicant should provide its most recent IRS Form 990 tax return, if one was submitted. If no return has yet been filed, the organization can submit its application for tax-exempt status. If the group has a supporting organization with an IRS tax-exempt status determination, then that organization's tax exemption affirmation letter should also be submitted.

If there is no IRS tax exemption letter because the organization is a religious organization, then the applicant may submit the best evidence it can of its status. Examples of potential best evidence for this purpose include, but are not limited to (i) a letter from the leader of the organization verifying that the organization is a religious group; (ii) a letter from the group's board chair or similar official, verifying that the organization is a religious group; (iii) the applicant's most recently submitted state sales or other tax exemption form, if it exists (Form 164 in the District of Columbia); or (iv) the state's issued tax exemption

certificate or card, if it exists. (See IRS publication no. 1828, Tax Guide for Churches and Religious Organizations).

M. Current Fiscal Year Budget (not counted in page limit)

The applicant must submit its full budget, including a projected income, for the current fiscal year and comparison of budgeted versus actual income and expenses of the fiscal year to date.

N. Financial Statements (not counted in page limit)

If the applicant has undergone an audit or financial review, it must provide the most recent audited financial statements or reviews. If audited financial statements or reviews are not available, the applicant must provide its most recent complete year's unaudited financial statements.

O. Separation of Duties Policy (not counted in page limit)

The applicant must state how the organization separates financial transactions and duties among people within the organization in order to prevent fraud or waste. This may be a statement that already exists as a formal policy of the organization, or the applicant may create the statement for purposes of the application. The applicant should state which of these situations apply.

This statement should:

- i. Describe how financial transactions are handled and recorded;
- ii. Provide the names and titles of personnel involved in handling money;
- iii. Identify how many signatures the financial institution(s) require on the organization's checks and withdrawal slips; and,
- iv. Address other limits on staff and board members' handling of the organization's money.

P. Board of Directors (not counted in page limit)

The applicant must submit a **separate** official list of the current board of directors. This document must be on applicant's letterhead and include: all names and board titles of officers, mailing and e-mail addresses, and phone numbers. The document must be signed by the authorized executive of the applicant organization.

Q. System for Award Management (SAM) Registration

Applicants must have an active registration in the System of Award Management (www.sam.gov). To provide evidence of this registration as part of the application package, a copy of the applicant's SAM Entity Overview shall be submitted.

R. Partner Documents (not counted in page limit)

If applicable, the applicant must submit the partnering organization's Certificate of Clean Hands from the DC Office of Tax and Revenue (OTR) and documentation of the partner's tax exempt status.

S. Proof of Insurance for: Commercial General Liability ("CGL"), Automobile Liability, Worker's Compensation and Employer's Liability, Cyber Liability, Professional Liability, Sexual/Physical Abuse & Molestation, and Commercial Umbrella or Excess Liability (not counted in page limit)

The applicant must provide in writing the name of all its insurance carriers and type of insurance provided (e.g., its general liability insurance carrier and automobile insurance carrier, worker's compensation insurance carrier), fidelity bond holder (if applicable), and before execution of the grant award, a copy of the binder or cover sheet of the current policy for any policy that covers activities that might be undertaken in connection with performance of the grant award, showing the limits of coverage and endorsements.

All policies, except the Worker's Compensation, Errors and Omissions, and Professional Liability policies that cover activities that might be undertaken in connection with the performance of the grant award shall contain additional endorsements naming the Government of the District of Columbia and its officers, employees, agents and volunteers as an "Additional Insured" and "Certificate Holder" with respect to liability abilities arising out of the performance of services under the grant award. The applicant should also require their insurance carrier of the required coverage to include in the policy a Waiver of Subrogation provision in favor of the Government of the District of Columbia, its officers, employees, agents, volunteers, contractors and subcontractors.

EVALUATION CRITERIA

Indicators have been developed for each review criterion to assist the applicant in presenting pertinent information and to provide the reviewer with a standard for evaluation. The five review criteria are outlined below with specific detail and scoring points. These criteria are the basis upon which the reviewers will evaluate the application. The entire proposal will be considered during objective review.

Criterion 1: Capacity (Corresponds to Organizational Capacity Section) – 20 points

- 1. The applicant identifies responsible staff member for implementation and oversight and provided organizational chart. (3points)
- 2. Identifies the program manager, supervisor, clinicians and the credentials, responsibilities and roles of persons who will implement the school behavioral health program. Included position descriptions, Manage Care Organization contracts, copies of licenses, and resumes for the identified individuals. If staffing is not yet established, discussed the plan to ensure staff are in place 45 days after award. (7 points)
- 3. Describes the full array of other behavioral health services and supports that are offered by the organization that may be beneficial to the students and their entire family. (5 points)
- 4. Describes at least two years of experience (as of the due date of the application) providing child and youth behavioral health services and array of behavioral health services provided to children and youth. Include any current or previous school-based partnerships and behavioral health services provided. (5 points)

Criterion 2: Need (Corresponds to Project Need Section) - 53 points

- 1. Provides a work plan detailing the steps to be taken, milestones and timelines for recruiting/identifying and hiring qualified clinicians. (4 points)
- 2. Describes the CBO's strategies for implementing the school behavioral health program utilizing a culturally and linguistically competent and responsive approach. (4 points)
- 3. Describes any potential challenges to implementing school-based services and contingency plans for addressing these challenges. For example, how would you respond if clinician's billable treatment caseload was lower than expected? (4 points)

- 4. Describes how funding will support strategies that align with reducing barriers to student learning through expanded access to behavioral health services in schools. (4 points)
- 5. Describes the CBO's practice management system and platforms for collecting utilization and outcome data. (4 points)
- 6. Describes the CBO's experience complying with submitting required outcome data and tools. (4 points)
- 7. Describes the CBO's strategies and practices for outreach, support, and engagement with families in a school based setting. (4 points)
- 1. Describes the CBO's menu of prevention (3 of 9 points), early intervention (3 of 9 points) and treatment services (2 of 9 points) and how these services are reasonable and achievable for student population, families, and school staff to access within the school context. Additionally, describes the organization's approach to partner to fulfill the full complement of multi-tiered services and how the organization partners to fill gaps if needed services are not provided by the applicant CBO (1 of 9 points). (9 points)
- 8. Describes the CBO's approach to introducing and imbedding their work and the organization's staff into the large existing school team to ensure and maintain successful integration. (4 points)
- Describes the supervision structure, capacity, and practice within the organization. Identify
 how the structure can be adapted to the school-based behavioral health context. (4
 points)
- 10. Describes the Continuous Quality Improvement (CQI) practices related to current licensure and professional development of the supervisors and clinicians. (4 points)
- 11. Describes the CBO's operational practice related to teaming within the behavioral health work with children, youth, and families. (4 points)

Criterion 3: Strategic Approach (Corresponds to Project Description Section) – 10 points

- 1. The applicant describes how sound fiscal management will be provided for the infrastructure development to hire and train CBO staff. (5 points)
- 2. The applicant provides a summary of the fiscal and financial management systems in place that will support the grant. (5 points)

Criterion 4: Evaluation (Corresponds to Project Evaluation Section) – 7 points

1. The applicant discusses the approach to tracking the progress of the work plan which should include information about how data will be collected and how such data will be utilized to manage, monitor, and enhance the program and student outcomes. (7 points)

Criterion 5: Project Budget and Justification - 10 points

 The applicant provided a line-item budget and budget narrative justification regarding the CBO's rate for Personnel, Prevention, Early Intervention and Non-Billable activities, equipment, therapeutic supplies (including sub-contractual agreements, or consultants, if applicable). (10 points)

Bonus Points (10 points):

Organizations may earn additional bonus points if they provide evidence of having one (1) or more of the following accreditations or certifications included at the time of application:

ii. Mental Health Rehabilitation Services (MHRS) as evidenced by a copy of the organization's MHRS Certification certificate (5 points)

iii. Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC) as evidenced by a copy of the organization's FQHC credentials (5 points)

REVIEW AND SCORING OF APPLICATION

Pre-Screening Technical Review

All submitted applications will initially be reviewed by DBH Grants Management Office personnel for completeness, formatting, and eligibility requirements prior to being forwarded to the review panel. Applications that did not adhere to the complete guidance, formatting provided, and eligibility requirements will be considered "Incomplete", and will not advance to be reviewed. You may not request updates to this process, as DBH will notify applicants of all results after the review panel has closed.

Review Panel

The review panel will be composed of neutral, qualified, professional individuals who have been selected for their unique experiences in behavioral health fields, and the administrative requirements mandated by the source of funds, as applicable. The panel will review, score and rank each applicant's proposal based on the criteria outlined in the RFA. Reviewers are required to provide a summary of strengths and weaknesses found in the application.

Internal Review Panel

DBH program managers will evaluate the individual and summary recommendations of the review panel. Program Managers will weigh the results of the review panel against other factors such as, but not limited to; a past performance review, risk assessment and eligibility assessment, including a review of assurances and certification, and business documents submitted by the applicant, as required in the RFA in making the final decision.

In this phase of the review process, DBH reserves the right to request clarifying supplemental information from applicants and request pre-decisional on-site reviews for those applicants being considered for award. Any request for supplemental information or on-site visits is not a commitment by DBH to fund the applicant.

The internal review panel will prepare and submit a formal recommendation of prospective awardees, funding levels and service/activities to the DBH Director for signature. The DBH Grants Management Office is responsible for certifying that all District rules and standards were followed for the RFA process.

APPLICATION PREPARATION & SUBMISSION

Only one (1) application per organization will be accepted, unless multiple competitions included in a single RFA allow multiple submissions per competition by one organization. An application package consists of an Application Profile and Table of Contents, Project Narrative, Project Budget/Budget Justification, and all related Attachments.

Application Package

The following attachments are not included in the 10 page limit:

- A. Notice of Eligibility and Experience Requirements (Attachment A)
- B. Intent to Apply Notification (Attachment B)
- C. DBH Application Profile (Attachment C)

- D. Table of Contents Lists major sections of the application with quick reference page indexing. Failure to include an accurate Table of Contents may result in the application not being reviewed fully or completely.
- E. Work Plan (Attachment D)
- F. Staffing Plan (Attachment E)
- G. Budget and Budget Justification (Attachment F)
- H. Advance Payment Request Form (Attachment G)
- I. Letters of Agreement
- J. Business License & Certificate of Occupancy
- K. Clean Hands Certification
- L. 501(c)(3) Letter
- M. Articles of Incorporation & Bylaws
- N. IRS W-9 Form
- O. IRS Tax Exemption Letter
- P. Current Fiscal Year Budget
- Q. Financial Statements
- R. Separation of Duties Policy
- S. Board of Directors
- T. System of Award Management Registration
- U. General Terms and Conditions (Attachment 1)
- V. Assurances, Certifications & Disclosure (Attachment 2)
- W. Financial Disclosure (Attachment 3)
- X. DC Contribution and Solicitation Certification (Attachment 4)
- Y. Tax Certification (Attachment 5)
- Z. Sub-Grantee Single Audit Certification (Attachment 6)
- AA.DBH Grant Terms and Conditions (Attachment 7)

The following attachments are included in the 10 page limit:

- A. Project Abstract 1 page (found in Attachment C)
- B. Project Narrative 9 pages

Note:

Failure to adhere to ANY procedural guidance, and/or, failure to submit ANY of the above attachments will result in a rejection of the application, and therefore, will not qualify for review.

Submission

No applications will be accepted by fax, on-site and/or in-person. Applications are due to be submitted electronically Friday, February 18, 2022, no later than 12:00 P.M., Eastern Time (ET), to DBH.

Applications must only be emailed to the <u>DBH Grants Inbox</u>, (DBH.Grants@dc.gov). Each email must be clearly labeled in the "Subject" line with the organization's name, DBH RFA number, and competition name where applicable. Next, as the 1st line of the email, the project's name, selected Ward designation, and File# attached shall be listed. **No other information or questions should be included in the application submission emails.**

To ensure receipt of a complete application do not send ZIP files, as they will not be accepted. Proper submission requires the applicant to attach all files as PDF's and split documents within each as follows:

- i. File #1 (Attachments A-C) Notice of Eligibility and Experience Requirements, Intent to Apply Notification, Applicant Profile, Abstract, Table of Contents, and Project Narrative.
- ii. File #2 (Attachments D-G) Work Plan, Staffing Plan, Budget and Budget Justification, and Advance Payment Request Form (if applicable).
- iii. File #3 Letters of Agreement, Partner Documents, Business License, Certificate of Occupancy, Certificate of Clean Hands, 501(c)(3) Letter, IRS W-9 Form, and IRS Tax Exemption Letter.
- iv. File #4 Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, Current Fiscal Year Budget, Financial Statements, Separation of Duties Policy, and Board of Directors.
- v. File #5 (Attachments 2 7) SAM Registration, Attachment 2*, Attachment 3*, Attachment 4*, Attachment 5*, Attachment 6*, and Attachment 7*. *Please submit only the signature page(s) for these Attachments.

Applications received at or after **Friday**, **February 18**, **2022**, **12:05 P.M. ET**, will not be accepted as a submission. Any additions or deletions to a submitted application will not be accepted. If you are able to email all five PDF files at one time, please feel free. Sending multiple emails with one PDF file each is acceptable. Application must be labeled and completely packaged for receipt by DBH. Unidentified emails of applications will not be accepted.

Application submissions will be confirmed according to the date and time received in the Grants inbox. An automated email message will be sent to the submitting email address confirming only the "receipt" of that submission. You may not request updates to the "status" of a submission, as DBH will notify applicants of results after the review panel has closed.

PRE-APPLICATION MEETING

A Pre-Application Webinar will be held on **Monday**, **January 31**, **2022** at **10:00 A.M. ET** via WebEx. Full documentation of conference details will be posted on the Serve DC and DBH websites. The meeting will provide an overview of the RFA requirements and address specific issues and concerns about the RFA. Do not submit drafts, outlines or summaries to DBH for review, comment, or technical assistance prior to this meeting.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Applicants who wish to receive updates and/or addenda to this RFA shall provide the information listed below to the District of Columbia, Department of Behavioral Health, Prevention and Early Intervention Division by contacting Dr. Charneta Scott, charneta.scott@dc.gov. Please be sure to put "RFA Contact Information" in the subject box and in the body of the email include:

- 1. Name of Organization
- 2. Key Contact Mailing Address
- 3. Telephone Number, Second Contact Email Address

GRANTEE REQUIREMENTS

The selection of a Community Based Organization (CBO) from the RFA process allows the CBO to proceed into the matching process with the Local Education Agency (LEA). There is no guarantee how many schools with which the CBO will match. If the applicant is considered for funding based on the results of the competition, the following requirements are in effect:

Grant Terms & Conditions

All grants awarded under this program will be subject to the DBH Standard Terms and Conditions for all DBH – issued grants. The Terms and Conditions are located in the Attachment 1 for signature and acceptance.

Grant Uses

The grant awarded under this RFA shall be used exclusively to pay costs associated with the implementation of the grant. Payment requests will be monitored by DBH to ensure compliance with the approved budget and work plan. The Department of Behavioral Health requires subgrantees to identify and document program income that is directly generated by a supported activity or earned as a result of the Federal award during the period of performance. The award package will provide more information on how to report program income on a monthly, no less than quarterly, basis.

Background Checks

The Grantee shall comply with all statutes and regulations governing background checks for unlicensed personnel that work on the grant or sub-grant, including but not limited to D.C. Code §§ 44-552 et seq., D.C. Code §§ 4-1501.01 et seq., and 22-B DCMR Chapter 47, as applicable. DBH reserves the right to confirm the Grantee's compliance with any applicable statutes governing background checks for unlicensed personnel who work directly on the grant or subgrant.

When requested, the grantee must provide to DBH evidence of criminal background checks for all unlicensed personnel pursuant to the criminal background check requirements contained in District Official Code §§ 44-551 et seq., Unlicensed Personnel Criminal Background Check, and its implementing regulations, 22-B DCMR Chapter 47, as well as child abuse registry checks for both the State(s) of residence and employment.

COVID-19 Vaccination Certification Requirement

The grantee(s) selected in response to this Request for Applications is/are required to comply with Mayor's Order 2021-099, COVID-19 Vaccination Certification Requirement for District Government Employees, Contractors, Interns, and Grantees, dated August 10, 2021, and all substantially similar vaccine requirements including any modifications to this Order, unless and until they are rescinded or superseded. Frequently asked questions pertaining to this requirement can be found at: https://coronavirus.dc.gov/page/recovery-dc-gov-contractorsgrantees

Conditions of Award

A successful applicant that receives both a Grant Award Letter and Notice of Grant Award (NOGA) will be required to:

- A. Meet Pre-Award requirements, including submission and approval of required assurances and certification documents, documentation of non-disbarment or suspension (current or pending) of eligibility to receive local or federal funds.
- B. Adhere to mutually agreed upon terms and conditions of the grant award issued by the Department of Behavioral Health and accepted by the grantee organization. The grant award shall outline the scope of work, standards, reporting requirements, fund distribution terms and any special provisions required by federal agreements.
- C. Utilize Performance Monitoring & Reporting tools developed and/or approved by DBH.

Indirect Cost

Indirect costs are costs that are not readily identifiable with a particular project or activity but are required for operating the organization and conducting the grant-related activities it performs. Indirect costs encompass expenditures for operation and maintenance of building and equipment, depreciation, administrative salaries, general telephone services and general travel and supplies. Pursuant to 45 CFR 75.414 and 75.352, subgrant recipients who are funded under federal awards will be reimbursed for indirect costs under one of three methods: according to an existing federally approved negotiated rate, a new negotiated rate or a default de minimis rate of 10% of the modified total direct costs.

Insurance

During the term of the grant, all organizations will be required to obtain and keep in force insurance coverage as detailed in the grant award and must provide in writing the name of all its insurance carriers and the type of insurance provided.

Audits

At any time or times before final payment and three (3) years thereafter, the District may have the applicant's expenditure statements and source documentation audited. Grantees subject to A-133 rules must have documentation available, and submit as requested, the most recent audit reports when requested by DBH personnel.

Nondiscrimination in the Delivery of Services

In accordance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Public Law 88-352), as amended, no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, religion, nationality, sex, or political opinion, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under, any program activity receiving funds under this RFA.

Quality Assurance

DBH will utilize a risk-based management and monitoring assessment to establish a monitoring plan for the grantee. Grantees will submit interim and final reports on progress, successes, and barriers.

Funding is contingent upon the Grantee's compliance with terms of the agreement and progress in meeting milestones and targets outlined in the approved work plan and evaluation plan. All programs shall be monitored and assessed by assigned project and grants management personnel. The Grantee will receive a performance rating and subject to review at any time during the budget period.

A final performance report shall completed by the Department of Behavioral Health and provided and held for record and use by DBH in making additional funding or future funding available to the applicant. All performance reports are subject to review and oversight by the DBH Grants Office.

AGENCY CONTACT INFORMATION

Program Manager

Charneta C. Scott, Ph.D., Project Manager, (202) 654-6175 or charneta.scott@dc.gov (Main point of contact for this funding effort)

Fiscal Management Office

Anthony Baffour, Director, Fiscal Services Division (202) 727-8947 or anthony.baffour@dc.gov

Grants Management Office

Renee Evans Jackman, Grants Management Officer (202) 673-3536 or renee.evans@dc.gov

ATTACHMENTS A - G

Attachment A - Notice of Eligibility and Experience Requirements



School-Based Behavioral Health Services Comprehensive Expansion (Cohort 4) RMO SBH012122

Notice of Eligibility and Experience Requirements

Eligibility Requirements

Applicants must meet the stated eligibility and performance requirements in the RFA. Please describe your organization's eligibility in the applicable box below. You may include supporting documents.

1. Compliant with all applicable District licensing, accreditation, and certification

Eligible entities who can apply for grant funds under this RFA are:

	requirements, as of the due date of the application.
Justific	cation:
2.	Have at least one service location physically within the District of Columbia.
Justific	cation:
3.	Have at least two years of experience as of the due date of the application providing child and youth behavioral health services.
Justific	cation:
Experi	ience Requirements
Eligibl experi	e entities who can apply for grant funds under this RFA should have the following ience:
1.	Be contracted with all Medicaid Managed Care Organizations or demonstrate the capacity to become contracted up to 90 days after the award.
Justific	cation:

2.	Be enrolled as a Medicaid provider and a participating provider with the Department of Health Care Finance (DHCF) up to 90 days after the award.
Justific	ration:
	Have an Organizational National Provider Identifier (NPI) number through National Plan & Provider Enumeration System up to 90 days after the award.
Justific	ration:
	Have claims and billing operational experience and infrastructure to obtain reimbursement for services rendered in a school setting.
Justific	ration:
5. Justific	Be committed to implementing school-based prevention, early intervention and treatment services. Pation:
6. Justific	Be able to quickly recruit and hire licensed full-time clinicians who are dedicated to providing culturally and linguistically competent services to children and their families.
7. Justific	Committed to participating in all Community of Practice and evaluation activities.

8.	Have the supervisory capacity to supervise the prevention, and early intervention and treatment services within the comprehensive school behavioral health model.
Justific	ation:
9.	Be able to collect and report utilization, outcome data, and supervision activities. Provide data reports weekly, monthly, quarterly, annually and as needed.
Justific	ation:

Attachment B - Intent to Apply Notification



School-Based Behavioral Health Services Comprehensive Expansion (Cohort 4) RMO SBH012122

Due Date: Friday, January 28, 2022 Intent to Apply Notification

TO:	Department of Behavioral Health, Grants Man www.dbh.grants@dc.gov	nagement Office		
FROM:	Name of Organization			
RE:	RE: Intent to Apply for School-Based Behavioral Health Services Comprehensive Expansion (Cohort 4)			
Organizat	tion Address:			
Contact Pe	erson/Title:			
Contact Pe	erson Telephone Number:			
Contact Pe	erson Email:			
notificatior to this em	ation serves as intent to apply for the abovemention is due Friday January 28, 2022 to dbh.grants@cailaddress only and will not be received via tele oted, or in-person.	dc.gov. Notifications are to be sent		
held Mon c	confirming attendance at the mandatory pre-applic day, January 31, 2022. Meeting link: net.webex.com/dcnet/j.php?MTID=m2121c999ak	_		
	umber: 2316 387 9604 Password: 6Hr			
#Attende	es:			
	Print Name	Date		
	Signature			



Government of the District of Columbia Department of Behavioral Health (DBH)

School-Based Behavioral Health Services Comprehensive Expansion (Cohort 4) RMO SBH012122

Applicant Profile

Applicant Name:				
Type of Organization:	Non-Profit Org.	Commercial (For-Profit) Org.		
EIN/Federal Tax ID No.:				
DUNS No.:				
Primary Contact Person/Title:				
Second Contact Person/Title:				
Street Address:				
City, State ZIP:				
Telephone:				
Email:				
Ward: Organization	Ward: Organization Website:			
Name of Authorized Representative (Official Signatory):				
Title:				
Email Address:				
Phone Number:				
Signature of Authorized Representat	ive			

Please complete RFA Abstract on next page

RFA Abstract (Required, Limit One Page)

Attachment D - Work Plan

WORK PLAN (Template Provided)

Objective(s)	Actions/Activities	Results	Person(s)	Duration						Fiscal \	ear XX					
			Responsible		OCT	NOV	DEC	JAN	FEB	MAR	APR	MAY	JUN	JUL	AUG	SEP
Goal 1: Directions:	: State clearly the	goal your progi	ram/project will	pursue to												
address the issues	identified.															
Directions: Provide key activity which will directly	be implemented	List the results you	Indicate the staff member, group, or other person responsible for overseeing	Directions: Indicate the duration of the activity (for example, 2 weeks, 3 months, etc.). Next, put an 'X' in the corresponding month(s) this activity will occur.												
Objective 2:																
ODJECTIVE Z.																
Objective(s)	Actions/Activities	Results	Person(s) Responsible	Duration	ОСТ	NOV	DEC	JAN	FEB	Fiscal \	rear XX	MAY	JUN	JUL	AUG	SEP
Goal 2:																

Attachment E - Staffing Plan

STAFFING PLAN (Template Provided)

The staffing plan provides a presentation and justification of all staff required to implement the project. The staffing plan needs to identify the total personnel who will be supported under grant funding and include resumes or curriculum vitae. Include the following elements in the staffing plan:

- 1. Position Title (e.g., Chief Executive Officer)
- 2. Staff Name (Note: If the individual has not been identified to occupy this position, please indicate "To Be Determined")
- 3. Education/Experience Qualifications
- 4. General Responsibilities
- 5. Annual Salary
- 6. Percentage of Full Time Equivalent (FTE) for staff involvement
- 7. Amount Requested (list the DBH grant funds requested for each position)

Position Title	Staff Name	Education / Experience Qualifications	Resume or CV Included	General Responsibilities	Annual Salary	Percent FTE	Amount Requested
Example Project Director	Janet Doe	PMP Certification, 2019	Yes	Overseeing all operations of the project.	\$64,890	10%	\$6,489

Attachment F - Budget and Budget Narrative

BUDGET AND BUDGET NARRATIVE (Template Provided)

The following is provided as an example using theoretical data.

A. PERSONNEL

REQUEST - Personnel Narrative

Position (1)	Name (2)	Key Staff (3)		Annual ry/Rate (4)	Level of Effort (5)	Total Salary Charged to Award (6)	Requested Advance
(1) Project Director	Alice Doe	Yes	\$	64,890	10%	\$ 6,489	\$ 1,200
(2) Program Coordinator	Vacant to be hired within 60 days of anticipated award date	No	\$	46,276	100%	\$ 46,276	\$ 15,000
(3) Clinical Director	Jane Doe	No	In-kin	d cost	20%	\$ -	\$ -
						\$ 52,765	\$ 16,200

REQUEST - Justification for Personnel

- 1. The Project Director will provide oversight of the grant. This position is responsible for overseeing the implementation of the project activities, internal and external coordination, developing materials, and conducting meetings.
- 2. The Program Coordinator will coordinate project service and activities, including training, communication and information dissemination.

B. FRINGE BENEFITS

REQUEST - Fringe Benefits Narrative

Position (1)	Name (2)	Rate (3)		Total Salary Charged to Award (4)	Total Fringe Charged to Award (5)	Requested Advance
Project Director	Alice Doe		29.65%	\$ 6,489	\$ 1,924	\$ 356

Program Coordinator	Vacant, to be hired within 60 days of anticipated award date.	29.65%	\$ 46,276	\$ 13,721	\$ 4,448
				\$ 15,645	\$ 4,804

REQUEST - Justification	for	Fringe	Benefits
-------------------------	-----	--------	----------

Fringe benefits are comprise of:					
Fringe Category	Rate - %				
Retirement					
FICA					
Insurance					
Social Security					
Total	0%				

C. TRAVEL

REQUEST - Travel Narrative

Position (1)	Destination (2)	Item (3)	Calculation (4)	Total Travel Charged to the Award (5)	Requested Advance
Mandatory Recipient Conference	Chicago, IL to Washington, DC	Airfare	\$200/flight x 2	\$ 400	\$ -
		Hotel	\$180/night x 2 persons x 2 nights	\$ 720	\$ -
		Per Diem (meals and incidentals)	\$46/day x 2 persons x 2 days	\$ 184	\$ -
Local Travel		Mileage	3,000 miles @ .38/mile	\$ 1,140	\$ -
				\$ 2,444	\$ -

FEDERAL REQUEST - Justification for Travel

- 1. Two staff (Project Director and Evaluator) to attend mandatory recipient meeting in Washington, DC.
- 2. Local travel is needed to attend local meetings, project activities, and training events. Local travel rate is based on organization's policies/procedures for privately owned vehicle reimbursement rate.

D. EQUIPMENT

REQUEST - Equipment No	REQUEST - Equipment Narrative						
Item (1)	Quantity (2)	Amount (3)	% Charge to the Award (4)	Total Cost Charged to the Award (5)	Requested Advance		
					\$ -		
					\$ -		
					\$ -		
		<u> </u>		\$ -	\$		

E. SUPPLIES

REQUEST - Supplies Nari	rative			
Item(s)	Rate	Cost		Requested Advance
General Office Supplies	\$50/mo. X 12 mo.	\$	600	\$ 100
Postage	\$37/mo. X 8 mo.	\$	296	\$ 74
Laptop Computer	1 x \$900	\$	900	\$ -
Printer	1 x \$300	\$	300	\$ -
Projector	1 x \$900	\$	900	\$ -
Copies	8000 copies x .10/copy	\$	800	\$ -
		\$	3,796	\$ 174

Request - Justification for Supplies

- 1. Office supplies, copies and postage are needed for general operation of the project.
- 2. The laptop computer and printer are needed for both project work and presentations for Project Director.
- 3. The projector is needed for presentations and workshops. All costs were based on retail values at the time the application was written.

F. CONTRACT

REQUEST - Contracts Narrative

Name (1)	Service (2)	Rate (3)	Other	Cost (4)	Requested Advance
(1) State Department of Human Services	Training	\$250/individual x 3	5 days	\$750	\$ 750
(2) Treatment Services	1040 Clients	\$27/client per year		\$28,080	\$ 8,100
(3) John Smith (Case Manager)	Treatment Client Services	1FTE @ \$27,000 + Fringe Benefits of \$6,750 = \$33,750	*Travel at 3,126 @ .50 per mile = \$1,563 Training course \$175 *Supplies @ \$47.54 x 12 months or \$570 *Telephone @ \$60 x 12 months = \$720 *Indirect costs = \$9,390 (negotiated with contractor)	\$46,168	\$ 11,745
(4) Jane Smith	Evaluator	\$40 per hour x 225 hours	12 month period	\$9,000	\$ -
(5) To Be Announced	Marketing Coordinator	Annual salary of \$30,000 x 10% level of effort		\$3,000	\$ -
*Represents separate/distin	and an amount of founds because			\$86,998	\$ 20,595

Request - Justification for Contracts

- 1. Certified trainers are necessary to carry out the purpose of the statewide Consumer Network by providing recovery and wellness training, preparing consumer leaders statewide, and educating the public on mental health recovery.
- 2. Client treatment services to be provided are based on organizational history of expenses.
- 3. The Case Manager is vital to providing client services related to the program and leading to success outcomes.

- 4. The Evaluator is an experienced individual (Ph.D. level) with expertise in substance abuse, research and evaluation, is knowledgeable about the population of focus, and will be responsible for all data collection and reporting.
- 5. The Marketing Coordinator will develop a plan for public education and outreach efforts to engage clients in the community about recipient activities; and provide presentations at public meetings and community events to stakeholders, community civic organizations, churches, agencies, family groups and schools.

G. CONSTRUCTION

Construction or major alternation and renovation are not authorized under this program.

H. OTHER

REQUEST - Narrative for Other

Item	Rate	Cost	Requested Advance
(1) Rent *	\$15/sq. ft. x 700 sq. feet	\$10,500	\$ 3,000
(2) Telephone	\$100/mo. X 12 mo.	\$1,200	\$ 300
(3) Client Incentives	\$10/client follow- up x 278 clients	\$2,780	\$ 500
(4) Brochures	.89/brochure x 1500 brochures	\$1,335	\$ 512
		\$15,815	\$ 4,312

Request - Justification for Other

- 1. Costs related to office space are typically included in the indirect cost rate agreement. However, if other rental costs for service site(s) are necessary for the project, they may be requested as a direct charge. The rent is calculated by square footage of FTE and reflects DBH's fair share of the space. *If rent is requested (direct or indirect), provide the name of the owner(s) of the space/facility. Additionally, the lease and floor plan (including common areas are required for all projects allocating rent costs.
- 2. The monthly telephone costs reflect the percent of effort for the personnel listed in this application for the DBH project only.
- 3. The \$10 incentive is needed to meet program goals in order to encourage attendance and follow-up with 278 clients.
- 4. Brochures will be used at various community functions, such as health fairs and exhibits.

I. INDIRECT COST RATE

Indirect Cost Rate

Calculation (1)	Indirect Cost Charged to the Award (2)	
Organization's Indirect Cost Rate of 10% (10% of personnel & fringe10 x \$68,409)	\$6,841	
	\$6,841	

J. PROGRAM INCOME

If the possibility of generating Program Income as a result of DBH funding exists, list source and amount as budget line items.

Souger mic nems.			
SOURCE	AMOUNT		

Category	Yr. 1	Yr. 2		Yr. 3	Yr. 4	Yr. 5
Personnel	\$ 52,765	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$
Fringe	\$ 15,645	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$
Travel	\$ 2,444	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Equipment	\$ -	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$
Supplies	\$ 3,796	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$
Contractual	\$ 86,998	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$
Other	\$ 15,815	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$
Total Direct Charges	\$ 177,463	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Indirect Charges	\$ 6,841	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$
Total Project Costs	\$ 184,304	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -

Attachment G – Advance Payment Request Form (Template Provided)

Department of Behavioral Health				
ADVANCE PAYMENT REQUEST FORM				
I. GRANTEE AND GRANT IDENTIFICATION				
Organization/Applicant Name:				
RFA No.:				
RFA Title:				
II. FUNDING AWARD & ADVANCE				
Total Award: \$	Ivance Requested: \$ nount allowed is the lesser of	the first 30 days or 25%	of the award)	Total Award: ()%
1. An applicant responding to a RFA shall identify in the application the need for an advance payment and acknowledge that, if selected, provide the information requested as part of the advance payment request. 2. The advanced funds shall be spent by the awarded grantee within the same DC Government fiscal year during which the advance is made. 3. Only one advance payment can be made per grant each fiscal year. If the awarded requests a second advance for a subsequent fiscal year, each advance shall be reviewed for approval. 4. The use of an advance payment shall be consistent with all terms and conditions of the grant.				
III. ADVANCE PAYMENT SPENDING PLAN/ in section V of this form.	TIMELINE NARRATIVE IF	attached separatel	y, it must be signed by the repre	entatives identified
IV. TERMS AND CONDITIONS				
The applicant must submit a statement of need for				
The applicant must submit documentation of the use of advanced funds (invoices, receipts, payroll documentation, etc.) to the DBH grant project director and/or fiscal monitor before the end of the grant performance period, or sooner, if explicitly requested by the DBH grant project director. The approved awardee must use the advanced funds in accordance with all the terms and conditions of the grant award.				
Identify the type of documentation that will be subm			•	
Receipts Paid invoices General le		egual to the amoun	Other	grant award (whichever is higher)
until documentation supporting use of the advance p				gram a a a (a mener or 13 mgmer)
V. SIGNATURES OF AUTHORITY				
I certify that I am the <u>Executive Director</u> of the app	icant organization and a	m authorized to subm	nit this Advance Payment Request	on behalf of the applicant.
Signature: Date:				
Print Name:		Title:		
I certify that I am the Chairperson of the Board of Directors of the applicant organization and am authorized to submit this Advance Payment Request on behalf of the applicant.				
Signature:			Date:	
Print Name:		Title:		
VI. THIS SECTION IS FOR DBH APPROVAL	DNLY			
Notification of need for the advance payment was i	ncluded in the original ap	plication	Yes No	
Approved Advanced Amount: \$				
Project Director Approval Signature: Print Name:			Date:	
Chief Operating Officer Approval Signature: Print Name:			Date:	
	checkbox below to ackr	nowledge advanced	payment approval.	
Grants Management Division	Print Name:			Date:
Administrative Services Manager	Print Name:	Print Name:		Date:
Office of the Chief Financial Officer	Print Name:		Date:	

ATTACHMENTS 1 – 7 & REFERENCE



ATTACHMENT 1 – GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This Document	.49
Order of Precedence	49
Documents Incorporated by Reference	50
Award Authorization	50
Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) Grant Award Standard Terms and the United States Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) Grants Policy Statement	52
Communications with DBH	52
Communication of a Material Change	52
Compliance as a Continuing Condition of Eligibility	52
Grant Award Contingent on Available Funding	
Grant Match: Projection and Documentation	
Bonding Requirements	
Background Checks	53
COVID-19 Vaccination Certification Requirement	53
Payment	54
Fund Disbursement	54
Unethical Conduct	55
Contracts, Subcontracts, or Sub-Grants	55
Patient Confidentiality	56
Establishing and Managing Sub-Awards	56
Modifications of the Grant, including Extensions and Increases	57
Staffing Plan, Work Plan, Budgets and Organizational/Personnel Requirements	57
Profit and Program Income Requirements for Commercial Organization Grantees	58
Profit and Program Income Requirements for Non-Federal Entities	58
Indirect Cost	58
Indirect Costs Calculation	. 59
Client Records (if there are no client services provided, this term is not applicable)	60
Facilities Controlled By the Grantee	60
Entry onto a Project Site and to Records	60
Grant Purchases, including Equipment, exceeding \$5,000 per unit, if applicable	60

Major and Unusual Incident (MUI/UI) Reporting	61
Termination	62
Termination for Force Majeure or Cause	62
Transition Plan for Continuity of Services	63
Unspent Funds	63
Accounting and Audits	63
Reporting Requirements	64
Performance Monitoring and Corrective Action Plan	65
Fiscal Performance and Corrective Action Plan	66
Program Close-Out	66
Public Notification of Funding	66
Attribution Policy	66
Rights in Data and Other Information	67
Indemnification	68
Waiver/Exception Requests	68
Insurance	68
Requests for Reconsideration of Certain DBH Decisions	73
ATTACHMENT 2 – ASSURANCES, CERTIFICATIONS & DISCLOSURES	75
ATTACHMENT 3 – PROGRAM INCOME AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE	80
ATTACHMENT 4 – DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA CONTRIBUTION AND SOLICITATION CERTIFICATION	82
ATTACHMENT 5 – DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA TAX CERTIFICATION	
ATTACHMENT 6 – SUB-GRANTEE SINGLE AUDIT CERTIFICATION	
ATTACHMENT 7 – DBH GRANT TERMS AND CONDITIONS	
ATTACHMENT / - DUIT ORANT TERMS AND CONDITIONS	03

This Document

This document outlines standard terms and conditions for any award issued by the District of Columbia Department of Behavioral Health ("DBH") as a grant, sub-grant or sub-award whose fund source and authorization requires the Grantor (DBH) and the Recipient to be in compliance with local and federal terms of Agreement and statutes for issuing and administering a sub-award. The terms and conditions apply to both competitive and non-competitive awards in new or continuation status. Administrative units within DBH may apply additional terms and conditions of award based on the requirements of the funding, funding authorization or regulations required by federal or local statute for specific programs or types of services. Any reference herein to "this Agreement" or "the Agreement" applies to a fully executed Notice of Grant Award (NOGA) and Grant Agreement issued by DBH to a Grantee organization. The NOGA is the official, legally binding document, signed by the Director/designee of DBH. It notifies the grant recipient of the award of a grant; contains or references all the terms and conditions of the grant and funding (federal/local) limits and obligations; and provides the documentary basis for recording the financial and programmatic obligations.

The grant award for is subject to and must comply with applicable general terms and conditions outlined below, and in Attachment 1 - General Terms and Conditions (GT&C). These terms and conditions are in addition to any terms, conditions, or restrictions in the NOGA.

Each entity applying for the grant (Applicant) advertised in the Request for Applications (RFA), the successful Applicant (Grantee), and a sub-recipient of funds under the grant provided in response to applications under the RFA (the Grant), is subject to and must comply with applicable general terms and conditions outlined below, and in Appendix A - General Terms and Conditions (GT&C). These terms and conditions are in addition to any the terms, conditions, or restrictions in the NOGA.

Order of Precedence

In the event of inconsistency among the provisions of the grant, the inconsistency shall be resolved by giving precedence in the following manner:

- 1. 2 CFR 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards;
- 2. 45 CFR 75, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles and Audit Requirements for HHS Awards;
- 3. District of Columbia Budget Support Act for the most current fiscal year;
- 4. Department of Behavioral Health Establishment Act (D.C. Code §§ 7-1141.01, et seq.);
- 5. Title 22-A, D.C. Municipal Regulations, Chapter 44, Mental Health Grants;
- 6. District of Columbia City-Wide Grants Manual;
- 7. Substance Abuse Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) Award Standard Terms (for SAMHSA-funded grants);
- 8. United States Department of Health and Human Services Grants Policy Statement;
- 9. DBH Grant Terms and Conditions Appendices and Attachments;
- 10. The Grantee's budget and any amendment approved by DBH;
- 11. District of Columbia Grant Administration Act of 2015; and
- 12. Grantee submissions that present as appendices and attachments to the application or award as follows:
 - a. Approved Work Plan;

- b. Approved Budget and Narrative Justifications, including standard DBH forms for budgets, cost allocation, source of fund/use match;
- c. Staffing Plan;
- d. Fund Disbursement Plan and Schedule;
- e. Reporting Requirements and
- f. Special Program Provisions.

Documents Incorporated by Reference

The following documents are hereby incorporated by reference and made part of the DBH Grant Terms and Conditions:

- 1. The Notice of Grant Award (NOGA) and all subsequent amendments and addenda issued by the authorizing entity;
- 2. All submissions, including all standard forms, assurances and certifications, and other supporting documents contained in the application;
- 3. The Grantee's work plan and any amendments approved by DBH;
- 4. The Grantee's budget and any amendments approved by DBH;
- 5. 2 CFR 200 Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards;
- 6. 45 CFR 75, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles and Audit Requirements for HHS Awards;
- 7. District of Columbia Grant Administration Act of 2015;
- 8. Mayor's Order 2017-313, Sexual Harassment Policy, Guidance and Procedures
- 9. The District of Columbia City-Wide Grants Manual and Sourcebook;
- 10. Substance Abuse Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) Award Standard Terms (for SAMHSA-funded grants);
- 11. United States Department of Health and Human Services Grants Policy Statement; and
- 12. Grantee submissions that present as appendices or attachments to the application or award as follows:
 - a. Scope of Work, including a schedule of deliverables, narrative descriptions of services and targets;
 - b. Approved Work Plans, Performance Plan, Quality Management/Quality Improvement Plans;
 - c. Approved Budget Tables and Narrative Justifications, including standard DBH forms for Budget, Cost Allocation, Source of Fund/Use and Match;
 - d. Staffina Plan:
 - e. Fund disbursement plans and schedules;
 - f. Reporting schedules; and
 - g. Special program provisions.

Award Authorization

- 1. The Grantee shall not start any activity, expend funds, or request reimbursement for expenditures unless there is a fully executed Agreement and purchase order issued by DBH to the Grantee.
- The start and end dates for the award shall be the project period indicated on the fully executed NOGA, unless amended by the Department of Behavioral Health. The project period is the total time DBH has programmatically approved a project (federal/local) for support.

- 3. The budget period is usually 12 months long. However shorter or longer budget periods may be established for programmatic or administrative reasons. The budget period will be indicated on the NOGA and will show the total approved budget for the applicable budget period.
- 4. The Grantee shall provide services and conduct activities for the purpose established by the terms of the Agreement and the authorizing fund source, which is located on the NOGA and purchase order assigned to the award.
- 5. DBH shall issue a NOGA for each budget period, subject to satisfactory performance of the Grantee, Grantee eligibility and the availability of funding.
- 6. The project period, budget period and allocations of funding in each period shall be outlined in the NOGA. The fund source (e.g., federal or local funds administered by DBH) will also be stated in the NOGA. The total obligation by DBH under the grant shall not exceed the amount stated as maximum amount for the planned project period. The total award amount shall be apportioned by budget period outlined on the NOGA. The Grantee shall not exceed the amount of the total award that is apportioned to the budget period. The Grantee's spending plan must reflect the funding obligations and approved apportionments for the budget period, unless Grantee submits a written request for a deviation from the spending plan and such request has received approval from the assigned Project Director/delegate. Option years beyond the planned project period shall be considered for this award based only on the availability of source funding, additional funding and the satisfactory performance of the Grantee.
- 7. The Grantee shall submit an overall budget, including a detailed line item budget for each service area and shall operate programs in accordance with the budget approved by the project director/delegate prior to the issuance of a NOGA.
- 8. The Grant Agreement shall be subject to the availability of funding and an appropriation for the program or grant funding that is the subject of the grant. The Grant Agreement shall be subject to termination at any time, in whole or in part, if: (1) adequate funds are not made available to DBH or appropriated by DBH for the program in question; or (2) for the convenience of the government should DBH determine that such termination is in the best interest of the public or the government.
- 9. The Grantee must be eligible for funding at the time the award is issued and maintain eligibility as established by the terms of this Agreement, the Request for Applications and statutory and/or regulatory requirements (local and/or federal).
- 10. The Grantee must supplement, not replace, deliberately reduce or reallocate (supplant) non-grant funds due to the existence of funding available for this award. Grantees must ensure that funds do not supplant resources that have been budgeted for the same purpose through other sources. Applicants or award recipients may be required to demonstrate and document that a reduction in resources for programs occurred for reasons other than the receipt of grant funds.
- 11. The Grantee shall establish a system of accounting that ensures that funds awarded under the NOGA are not commingled with other funding sources (i.e., same funding source as another NOGA, similar service area). Where the Grantee's accounting system cannot comply with this requirement, the Grantee shall establish a system to provide adequate funding accountability for the program.
- 12. The Grantee shall establish a system of accounting that tracks program income generated though the grant award. All Grantees that generate program income must comply with 45 CFR §§ 216, 307 (as applicable) and report any program income to DBH on all invoices submitted.

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) Grant Award Standard Terms and the United States Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) Grants Policy Statement

Grantees awarded sub-grants funded in whole or part by SAMHSA must comply with the SAMHSA Award Standard Terms for the current fiscal year (https://www.samhsa.gov/grants/grants-management/notice-award-noa/standard-terms-conditions). Further, Grantees awarded sub-grants funded in whole or part by SAMHSA are subject to the requirements of the HHS Grants Policy Statement that are applicable based on the recipient type and purpose of award (https://www.samhsa.gov/grants/grants-management/policies-regulations/hhs-grants-policy-statement). To the extent these conflict with the DBH Grant Terms and Conditions, the SAMHSA Award Standard Terms and the HHS Grants Policy Statement control.

Communications with DBH

- 1. Communications shall be directed to DBH offices or DBH staff as the Grant requires.
- 2. Reports and other submissions shall be directed to the Project Director.
- 3. The Grantee shall maintain electronic mail ("e-mail") capabilities for communication with DBH. Each Grantee shall provide a valid e-mail mail address and consent to receive official correspondence at the e-mail address.
- 4. A notice shall be deemed timely delivered to DBH only when written confirmation of receipt is provided by DBH.

Communication of a Material Change

The Applicant and the Grantee shall advise DBH immediately orally and thereafter in writing when a material condition of the Application or performance of the grant has changed. Examples of material changes in condition may include, but are not limited to, the following:

- 1. The loss of a staff member proposed as a principal;
- 2. The lack of funds to pay bills incurred for the grant's activities;
- 3. The expenditure of granted funds for non-granted activities, materials, or supplies;
- 4. Change in the Applicant's governance;
- 5. The Grantee's insurance coverage has been reduced; or
- 6. The Grantee has been notified of a cancellation in whole or in part of its insurance.

Compliance as a Continuing Condition of Eligibility

The Applicant must continue to comply with these terms of eligibility as noted in the NOGA during the project period if awarded a grant. If as the Grantee, the Applicant fails to comply with the terms and conditions of this award, DBH may suspend, terminate, take other corrective action (including, but not limited to, recovery of funds provided under the Grant), or initiate dispute resolution.

Grant Award Contingent on Available Funding

The grant award and DBH's distribution of funds pursuant to the grant award are subject to the availability of funding from the sources identified in the NOGA for the particular grant opportunity or project.

DBH's ability to provide funds is, and shall remain subject to, the provisions of:

- 1. The Federal Anti-Deficiency Act, 31 U.S.C. §§ 1341, 1342, 1349, 1351;
- 2. The District Anti-Deficiency Act, D.C. Official Code § 47-355.01-355.08; and
- 3. Any amendments to these statutes.

This grant shall be subject to termination at any time, in whole or in part, if adequate funds are not made available or appropriated for the program in question.

Grant Match: Projection and Documentation

When documentation of a grant match is required:

- 1. In support of an application, the applicant must provide a line item budget and budget narrative including the match for the proposed project; and
- 2. In support of an award, the Grantee must provide the following, which must be acceptable to DBH, unless DBH revises or waives the requirement in writing:
 - a. Documentation of in-kind match, including, for example, services of an employee. These services must be valued at the employee's regular rate of pay plus an amount of fringe benefits that is reasonable, necessary, allocable, and otherwise allowable. The value of donated space must not exceed the fair rental value of comparable space as established by an independent appraisal of comparable space and facilities in a privately owned building in the same locality.

Bonding Requirements

A bond is not required of the Grantee unless DBH states the requirement in writing. If DBH does require a bond, the Grantee before accepting the grant must secure the bond in an amount no less than the total amount of the funds awarded, against losses of money and other property:

- 1. Caused by fraudulent or dishonest act, and
- 2. Committed by an employee, board member, officer, partner, shareholder, or trainee.

Background Checks

The Grantee shall comply with all statutes and regulations governing background checks for unlicensed staff working on a grant or sub-grant, including but not limited to D.C. Code §§ 44-552 et seq., D.C. Code §§ 4-1501.01 et seq., and 22-B DCMR Chapter 47, as applicable. DBH reserves the right to confirm the Grantee's compliance with any applicable statutes governing background checks for unlicensed personnel who work directly on the grant or sub-grant.

The grantee must provide upon request to DBH evidence of criminal background checks for all unlicensed personnel pursuant to the criminal background check requirements contained in District Official Code §§ 44-551 et seq., Unlicensed Personnel Criminal Background Check, and its implementing regulations, 22-B DCMR Chapter 47, as well as child abuse registry checks, for both the State(s) of residence and employment.

COVID-19 Vaccination Certification Requirement

The grantee(s) selected in response to this Request for Applications is/are required to comply with Mayor's Order 2021-099, COVID-19 Vaccination Certification Requirement for District

Government Employees, Contractors, Interns, and Grantees, dated August 10, 2021, and all substantially similar vaccine requirements including any modifications to this Order, unless and until they are rescinded or superseded. Frequently asked questions pertaining to this requirement can be found at: https://coronavirus.dc.gov/page/recovery-dc-gov-contractorsgrantees

Payment

- 1. The Grantee will be compensated for work performed and expenses incurred of a sum not to exceed the total amount contained in the NOGA or any official revision to it.
- 2. DBH will not reimburse the Grantee for grant-related expenditures made before the begin date.
- 3. The Grantee may submit its invoices for grant-related reimbursement according to the fund disbursement schedule as stated in the NOGA. Invoices must be sent through the appropriate portal as stated in the NOGA and the related District "Purchase Order."
- 4. The Grantee's accounting practices must be consistent with 45 CFR Subpart E, Cost Principles and support the accrual of cost as required by the cost principles and must provide for adequate documentation to support cost charged to the grant award.
- 5. The Grantee's payment request must include a signed invoice on organization letterhead with federal tax identification number and supporting documentation. The submittal to DBH must include:
 - a. For employee labor: For the relevant billing period, a payroll report, with information drawn from an official book of record, like a payroll register, official time sheet or time card(s) approved by appropriate Grantee representative.
 - b. For other expenditures: Expenditures must be supported by invoices or receipts.
- 6. The Grantee must keep backup documentation, to show:
 - a. For Grantee AND any Grantee or sub-grantee:
 - i. For labor: the official books and records information showing employee name, title, hours worked that are charged to the grant, and pay rate for the period (typically like a payroll register, official time sheet or time card(s)); and,
 - ii. For non-labor: invoices and receipts that identify or describe the invoiced item, showing quantity, rate or price, and for procured items including contractor and sub-grantee invoices, proof of payment.
- 7. In most circumstances, DBH will require documents supporting an accounting entry before releasing payment. Such information may include:
 - a. General ledger screen shots or excerpts, showing paid bills or expenditures;
 - b. Copies of cancelled checks or bank statements of electronic transfers;
 - c. Statements from contractor, subcontractor and vendors that their bills have been paid; or
 - d. Reports of on-site inspections or audits.
- 8. In certain circumstances, and at DBH's sole discretion according to its policy, DBH may provide a portion of grant funds for the Grantee's start-up costs as an advance payment.
- 9. Notwithstanding the above, DBH at its sole discretion may withhold payment if DBH determines that the Grantees failed to comply with term[s] of the grant award.

Fund Disbursement

1. DBH reserves the right to withhold any payment if the Grantee is found in non-compliance with the DBH Notice of Grant Award or the Grant Agreement, and fails to correct any

- deficiencies within a reasonable time frame as determined by DBH. DBH shall determine the extent of the payment to be withheld under this provision.
- 2. Deposit and Security of Funds The Grantee shall account for and reimburse the District Government any interest earned on advance grant award payments no later than twenty (20) business days from the end of each DC Government Fiscal Year (September 30) and no later than thirty (30) business days after the expiration of the Grant Agreement. All payments shall be made by check or money order made payable to the "D.C. Treasurer" and mailed to Office of Finance & Treasury, 1101 4th Street, SW, Suite 850W, Washington, DC 20024.
- 3. The Grantee shall submit expenditure reports and requests for payment in accordance with the terms and options outlined in the Fund Disbursement Schedule and Terms.

Unethical Conduct

- 1. The Applicant/Grantee shall avoid all unethical conduct with respect to securing and administering granted funds, with ethical conduct to be measured generally, but not wholly, against the provisions of the District Ethics Manual (most recent edition as of the time the grant is awarded), found at www.bega.dc.gov, under the heading for documents.
- 2. Though not an exhaustive list, the Grantee shall avoid the following:
 - a. Apparent and actual conflicts of interest;
 - b. Contributing to a violation of the District's restrictions on gifts to District personnel;
 - c. Contributing to a violation of the two-year ban on District personnel taking certain actions regarding a "particular matter" described in the District Ethics Manual;
 - d. No Applicant/Grantee shall employ or retain a person or selling agency to solicit or secure this grant, a payment under it, or an amendment, upon an agreement or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee. Except, an applicant or grantee may condition its compensation for a bona fide employee on grant-related job performance, and may retain an attorney for compensation permitted by the District's Rules of Professional Conduct; and
 - e. With respect to grant funds, the Grantee and Grantee's employees, officers, or agents shall not solicit or accept a gift, gratuity, favor, or anything of monetary value from a contractor, subcontractor, vendor, party to a related agreement, or a beneficiary of this grant except as may be allowed under the District Ethics Manual for items that are unsolicited and of nominal value.

Contracts, Subcontracts, or Sub-Grants

- 1. Nothing in the Grant award shall be construed to create a contractual relationship between DBH and Grantee's contractor, subcontractor, sub-grantee, or vendor.
- 2. Any grant-related work and/or activity that is contracted, subcontracted, or sub-granted is subject to applicable District and federal law and DBH review and approval. The Grantee shall give DBH advance notice of contracts, subcontracts, and sub-grants sufficient to allow DBH to determine whether its approval is needed, and if so, whether approval must come before Grantee's execution of the contract or sub-grant.
- 3. The Grantee's contract or sub-grant shall specify that the contractor or sub-grantee, and its contractors, subcontractors, or sub-grantees, shall be subject to the conditions and prohibitions of the Grant Award.
- 4. Warranties for labor and materials shall be obtained for purchases of materials and labor having an aggregate value of over \$5,000. These warranties shall be valid for at least

- two (2) years. DBH may waive this requirement in writing for demonstration of good cause or research grants.
- 5. If the Grantee, its contractors, subcontractors, or sub-grantees disturbs work guaranteed under another District contract or grant, the Grantee shall be responsible to restore the disturbed work to a condition comparable to its original condition and warranty such restored work, or alternatively pay the District for the damage.
- 6. No grantee shall use grant funds to procure services or materials from a vendor, contractor, or subcontractor that is suspended or debarred by the District or the federal government as may be found here: https://www.sam.gov/SAM/ (Federal).

Patient Confidentiality

The Grantee shall ensure that its employees, volunteers and sub-awardees adhere to all applicable Federal and Local statutes and regulations addressing patient confidentiality, including HIPAA, the D.C. Mental Health Information Act and 42 C.F.R. Part 2.

Establishing and Managing Sub-Awards

If the Grant authorizes or provides for sub-awards, as a pass-through entity, the Grantee must:

- Be responsible for selecting sub-awardees and as appropriate conducting sub-award competitions. When using DBH or federal pass-through funds, the Grantee will establish a fair, open, transparent competitive process for the awarding of funds either through a contract, cooperative Agreement or grant instruments. A competition is a process that provides for the following:
 - a. Notice of Funding has been publicized;
 - b. Applications are easily available to all prospective applicants;
 - c. Applications are reviewed in an objective manner against an established public scoring criteria; and
 - d. Reviewers have no conflict of interest with any of the submitting applicant organizations.
- 2. Funds disbursed in a non-competitive manner may be disallowed and appropriate grant management sanctions issued.
- 3. The Grantee will submit for approval any Requests for Proposal or Requests for Applications before released.
- 4. The Grantee will submit for approval the unsolicited grant submission process before it is announced.
- 5. The Grantee shall ensure that all sub-award agreements are in writing, meet all legal and regulatory requirements and address all of the elements for sub-award agreements identified in the NOGA.
- 6. The Grantee shall establish and follow a system for monitoring sub-awardee performance that includes elements required by the grant award, the SAMHSA grant award (if applicable) and this Appendix, and report the results of the monitoring in performance reports required by this document and/or the grant award.
- 7. The Grantee shall establish and maintain an accounting system that ensures compliance with the maximum funding limitation established in the grant award, the SAMHSA grant award (if applicable) and with the requirements for payment of costs under the grant. This includes establishment of written procedures for determining that sub-award costs are allowable

- under the terms and conditions of the grant award and this Appendix, and may provide for determinations on a pre-award basis, through ongoing monitoring of costs that sub-grantees incur, or a combination of both approaches, provided the Grantee documents its determinations.
- 8. The Grantee shall extend the Grant's DBH-approved indirect cost rate to payments made to a nonprofit sub-grantee or to a nonprofit contractor. Except that the following are excluded from this paragraph's requirement of this compensation structure: a foundation, hospital, college, and university.

Modifications of the Grant, including Extensions and Increases

The terms and conditions of the grant may be modified only upon DBH's prior written approval. The modification shall take the form of an amendment to the NOGA.

- 1. Through an amendment, DBH may, *inter alia*, increase or reduce the grant amount and/or extend or reduce the project period.
- 2. If DBH notifies the Grantee that a funding increase or an extension of the project period is available, the Grantee must apply for the increase or extension in writing according to the terms of the DBH notification.
- All grantees must apply for no-cost extensions sixty (60) calendar days in advance of the grant's then-current end date. The application must justify the amendment, and include a description of proposed changes to scope, performance schedule, description of proposed outcomes, and budget.

Staffing Plan, Work Plan, Budgets and Organizational/Personnel Requirements

Upon signing the Grant Agreement, the Grantee shall have and maintain on file with DBH an approved staffing plan, work plan and budget. The Grantee must implement the funded program in accordance with requirements outlined in approved staffing plan, budgets and work plans. Any revision or alteration of these plans must have prior approval by the Project Director or his/her designee. Further:

- 1. The Grantee shall maintain a current organizational chart, which displays organizational relationships and demonstrates who has responsibility for administrative oversight and supervision over each priority service activity.
- 2. The Grantee shall ensure that adequate, competent and trained personnel are provided to oversee the implementation of the activities supported by the grant.
- 3. The Grantee shall ensure that personnel records, background checks (if applicable under the governing statutes or regulations), job descriptions, application for employment, licensing or certification criteria, descriptions of duties, hours of work, salary range and performance evaluation criteria are maintained in individual personnel records for staff assigned to the funded project.
- 4. The Grantee must maintain record of personnel actions, including time records, documentation of all training received, notation of any allegations of professional or other misconduct including a detailed description of the allegations, and if terminated, the date and reason for the termination from employment. All these personnel materials shall be made available to the Project Director upon request.
- 5. The Grantee shall provide orientation session for staff members that addresses the Health Information Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA), the D.C. Mental Health Information

- Act (D.C. Code § 7-1201.01 et seq.), 42 CFR Part 2 (if applicable), administrative procedures, program goals, cultural sensitivity, language access, conflict of interest, workplace sexual harassment policies and policies and procedures to be adhered to under the terms of the grant Agreement.
- 6. The Grantee must notify the Project Director if there is a change in staffing or operations management of the organization that impacts the project funded under the Agreement.
- 7. The Grantee shall seek approval of any changes in staffing plans or job descriptions for staff assigned to the grant.

Profit and Program Income Requirements for Commercial Organization Grantees

All commercial organizations awarded DBH sub-grants funded in whole or part by the United States Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) shall comply with 45 CFR § 75.216 and any other applicable federal or District law or regulation governing profit and program income. Specifically, with the exceptions of grant awards made under the Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) and Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR) programs, no HHS funds may be paid as profit to any for[-profit] commercial organization even if the grantee is a commercial organization. Profit is any amount in excess of allowable direct and indirect costs.

Except for grants for research, program income earned by a commercial organization may not be used to further eligible project or program objectives except in the SBIR or STTR programs.

Commercial organizations that receive awards (including for-profit hospitals) have two options regarding audits:

- (a) A financial related audit of a particular award in accordance with Generally Accepted Government Auditing Standards issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, in those cases where the commercial organization receives awards under only one HHS program; or if awards are received under multiple HHS programs, a financial audit of all awards in accordance with Generally Accepted Government Auditing Standards issues by the Comptroller General of the United States; or
- (b) An audit that meets the requirements of 45 CFR Subpart F.

Commercial organizations that receive annual awards totaling less than the audit requirements of 45 CFR Subpart F are exempt from the audit requirements for that year. However, records must be available for review by appropriate officials of federal agencies or the Government Accountability Office.

Profit and Program Income Requirements for Non-Federal Entities

Pursuant to 45 CFR §§ 75.2, 75.307, a non-federal entity (a state, Local government, Indian tribe, institution of higher education (IHE) or nonprofit organization that carries out a federal reward as a recipient or a sub-recipient) is encouraged to earn income to defray program costs where appropriate. All non-federal entities in receipt of sub-grants funded in whole or part by HHS must adhere to the requirements of 45 CFR §§ 75.307, 75.407 concerning program income.

Indirect Cost

Facilities and Administration Classification. For major IHEs and major nonprofit organizations, indirect (F&A) costs must be classified within two broad categories: "Facilities" and "Administration." "Facilities" is defined as depreciation on buildings, equipment and capital

improvement, interest on debt associated with certain buildings, equipment and capital improvements, and operations and maintenance expenses. "Administration" is defined as general administration and general expenses such as the director's office, accounting, personnel and all other types of expenditures not listed specifically under one of the subcategories of "Facilities" (including cross allocations from other pools, where applicable).

Identification with a Federal award rather than the nature of the goods and services involved is the determining factor in distinguishing direct from indirect (F&A) costs of Federal awards. However, typical examples of indirect (F&A) cost for many nonprofit organizations may include depreciation on buildings and equipment, the costs of operating and maintaining facilities, and general administration and general expenses, such as the salaries and expenses of executive officers, personnel administration, and accounting.

Any non-Federal entity that has never received a negotiated indirect cost rate, may elect to charge a de minimis rate of 10% of modified total direct costs (MTDC) which may be used indefinitely. As described in 45 CFR§ 75.403, costs must be consistently charged as either indirect or direct costs, but may not be double charged or inconsistently charged as both. If chosen, this methodology once elected must be used consistently for all Federal awards until such time as a non-Federal entity chooses to negotiate for a rate, which the non-Federal entity may apply to do at any time.

Any non-Federal entity that has a current federally negotiated indirect cost rate may apply for a one-time extension of the rates in that agreement for a period of up to four years. This extension will be subject to the review and approval of the cognizant agency for indirect costs. If an extension is granted the non-Federal entity may not request a rate review until the extension period ends. At the end of the 4-year extension, the non-Federal entity must re-apply to negotiate a rate. Subsequent one-time extensions (up to four years) are permitted if a renegotiation is completed between each extension request.

Indirect Costs Calculation

An Applicant may include its indirect costs in its budget calculation. (See the Nonprofit Fair Compensation Act of 2020, DC Act 23-565 [effective March 2021]) This may be done through use of a cost rate. In budget backup materials the Applicant should identify the basis for the calculation, addressing one of the following bases that District law permits it to choose:

1. Its current, unexpired, federal Negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreement (NICRA) rate, a negotiated rate with the federal government;

OR

- 2. One of the following methods:
 - a. 10% of the grant's direct costs;
 - b. A new negotiated rate with DBH;
 - c. The same indirect rate that it has used with any District agency in the past 2 years; or
 - d. An independent Certified Public Account's (CPA) calculated rate using federal Office of Management and Budget (OMB) guidelines

(The cited statute required DBH to provide for at least one of these listed methods. However, the statute excludes the following from the requirement: foundation; hospital; university; college.) If the Applicant proposes to use the services of a nonprofit subgrantee or contractor, it must propose to apply the same indirect cost rate to that entity's services. (See Attachment-1. General Terms & Conditions, Establishing and Managing Subgrant, #8)

Federal rules always control for federal funding. For federal funding that passes through the District to the grantee, the indirect cost rate must be consistent with federal regulation 2 CFR 200.331 or its successor.

Client Records (if there are no client services provided, this term is not applicable)

- 1. The Grantee shall establish and maintain a protocol for maintaining and storing client records that is compliant with the HIPAA security and privacy rules, the Mental Health Information Act (D.C. Code § 7-1201.01 et seq.) and 42 CFR Part 2 (as applicable). This protocol shall be available to the project director on request.
- 2. The Grantee shall provide the Project Director, and other authorized representatives of the DBH access to program evaluators, quality assurance specialists, data management analysts and clinical records as may be necessary for monitoring purposes.
- 3. The Grantee shall retain all records for at least three (3) years following closeout of the grant.
- 4. The Grantee will ensure that information in client files is current. Client files will be considered inactive if not updated within a 6-month period.
- 5. DBH reserves the right to remove client records from the Grantee's location or property to review and /or copy records.

Facilities Controlled By the Grantee

- 1. The Grantee's facilities used during the performance of this agreement shall meet all applicable federal, state, and local regulations for their intended use throughout the duration of this agreement. The Grantee shall maintain current all required permits and licenses for the facilities. The Grantee's failure to do so shall constitute a failure to perform the agreement and shall be a basis for termination of the agreement for default.
- 2. The Grantee shall identify an emergency site facility to finish the grant activities in the event that the primary facility becomes unavailable for use due to a catastrophic event.
- 3. Each facility controlled by the Grantee that is used for activities under the grant shall be accessible to mobility-limited persons consistent with the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 as amended, 29 U.S.C. §§ 701 et seq., and the Americans with Disabilities Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 12101 et seq.
- 4. All supplies and services routinely needed for maintenance and operation of the facility, including but not limited to, security, janitorial services, and trash pick-up, shall be provided by the Grantee.

Entry onto a Project Site and to Records

The Grantee shall provide DBH and its designee with access to books and records for the funded project. The Grantee also shall secure from the relevant property owners permission in writing for DBH and its designee to access a project site(s) at reasonable times to inspect the work performed by the Grantee, its contractor, subcontractor, sub-grantee, or vendor. The Grantee shall obtain the written consent in advance of performing the work.

Grant Purchases, including Equipment, exceeding \$5,000 per unit, if applicable

1. The Grantee shall not purchase with grant funds equipment or supplies exceeding \$5,000 per unit cost ("Big Grant Purchase") without DBH's prior written agreement.

- 2. For each Big Grant Purchase, the Grantee shall give advance written notice to DBH to allow DBH to approve or disallow the purchase.
- 3. Identification of a Big Grant Purchase in DBH-approved proposal constitutes approval of the Big Grant Purchase. If a Big Grant Purchase is not identified in a DBH-approved proposal, advance notice shall be given four (4) weeks in advance of the commitment to purchase. DBH may waive this time period in writing for good cause.
- 4. Within sixty (60) calendar days of execution of the award, the Grantee must provide the Project Director with an inventory of all equipment and supplies with a purchase price not exceeding \$5,000 (per item) purchased with grant funds.
- 5. For all Big Grant Purchases, the Grantee shall maintain an inventory record ("Big Grant Purchase Inventory") showing:
 - a. Purchase price;
 - b. Grant number;
 - c. Name of item;
 - d. Manufacturer's name;
 - e. Serial number (if applicable);
 - f. Acquisition history (purchase order, invoice, packing slip);
 - g. Guarantee or warranty lapse date;
 - h. Storage location;
 - i. Unit price; and
 - j. Additional costs, if any, for transportation, installation, and taxes, each as a separate item.
- 6. The Big Grant Purchase Inventory shall be updated annually, or at the expiration of the budget period, whichever occurs first.
- 7. All equipment and products purchased above \$5,000 with grant funds should be American-made when possible.
- 8. DBH may inspect and reclaim all or part of the inventoried equipment within 12 weeks after the expiration of the grant.

Major and Unusual Incident (MUI/UI) Reporting

The Grantee shall adhere to the DBH Policy 480.1A, Reporting a Major Unusual Incident and an Unusual Incident, and any succeeding policy, for reporting major unusual incidents and unusual incidents to DBH. Specifically, the Grantee shall report by telephone or email each unusual incident or major unusual incident involving or affecting the Grantee's performance of the Grant award to the person identified as the Project Director within twenty-four (24) hours of the incident or learning of the incident. The initial report may be oral or by e-mail. The Grantee shall also communicate a full description of the unusual incident or major unusual incident in writing within five calendar (5) days after the initial report pursuant to the requirements of DBH Policy 480.1A. The Grantee shall not send any communication to DBH regarding an unusual incident or major unusual incident by fax.

An unusual incident is an event that is significantly different from the regular routine or established procedure that does not rise to the level of a major unusual incident (MUI). Examples include, but are not limited to, an injury, a traffic accident, a theft, of the firing or resignation of a principal staff member or contractor identified in the Application.

A major unusual incident (MUI) is an adverse event that can compromise the health, safety or welfare of persons; employee misconduct; fraud; and actions that are volatile of law or policy. Examples include, but are not limited to: unusual injury or death; unexplained absence of a client from a residence or program; physical, sexual, or verbal abuse of a client by staff or other clients; fire,

theft, destruction of property, or sudden serious problems in the physical plant; complaints from families or visitors of clients; requests for information from the press, attorneys, or government officials outside of DBH; client behavior(s) requiring attention of staff not usually involved in their care; and/or any other unusual events that may require Project Director intervention.

Termination

The Grant, and the offer of the Grant, shall be subject to termination by DBH:

- 1. At any time, in whole or in part, for the convenience of the Government should DBH determine that such termination is in the best interest of the public or the Government;
- 2. Immediately for:
 - a. Lack of funding;
 - b. Failure of Grantee to follow District or applicable federal law, including statutes, rules, and regulations;
 - c. Failure of the Grantee to carry out DBH's ordered grant corrective action plan;
 - d. An ethics violation involving the grant, pursuant to ethical standards in the most recent version of the Districts Ethics Manual, published by the District's Board of Ethics and Accountability (bega.dc.gov), as of the date that the Grant Award Notice was sent, or violation of any ethics law or regulation; or
 - e. Fraud, waste or abuse by the Grantee.

Termination for Force Majeure or Cause

- 1. For force majeure DBH may terminate the grant and Grantee may seek certain reimbursement, as described in this section.
- 2. For cause DBH may terminate the grant, but the Grantee may not receive the reimbursement allowed for termination on the basis of force majeure.
- 3. Cause and force majeure defined:
 - a. Cause is a basis for DBH's termination of the grant, when DBH determines that the Grantee has:
 - Failed to achieved the intended outputs within the time frame that has been approved;
 - ii. Performed incompetently; or
 - iii. Performed recklessly.
 - b. Force majeure is a condition or occurrence which provides a valid excuse for failure to perform within the time frame of the grant, an unexpected and disruptive event which DBH determines could not have reasonably been anticipated or controlled, and includes:
 - Timely applying for a government permit or approval but not timely receiving same from the government agency;
 - ii. A change in applicable law;
 - iii. An unforeseen weather event;
 - iv. Organized labor strike or slowdown; and
 - v. Refusal of a necessary third party to approve, agree or participate following the Grantee's reasonable attempts to secure the same.
- 4. The Grantee may not invoke force majeure as an excuse for poor planning, failure to accommodate foreseeable delays by suppliers, or the Grantee's failure to manage its own resources.

5. For force majeure, the Grantee may seek reimbursement for otherwise-reimbursable expenditures incurred up to the date of termination, as well as reasonable costs incurred for demobilization.

Transition Plan for Continuity of Services

It is essential that continuity of services be maintained under this grant for the residents of the District of Columbia and applicable jurisdictions. Therefore, if the awarded grant expires or is terminated:

- 1. The Grantee shall cooperate with both the Project Director, and any successor Grantee to enable an efficient transition from one Grantee to another.
- 2. If the Grantee should cease services for any reason, the Grantee is required to develop a transition plan to ensure the appropriate referral of clients to other providers. A transitional plan must be developed and available for review by DBH within ten (10) business days upon determination that services will cease. Failure to provide this contingency plan will be deemed as non-compliance and could result in the termination of this grant, or other appropriate action.
- 3. DBH reserves the right to assume responsibility for services supported by the grant.
- 4. An acceptable transition plan will include, but not be limited to, the following:
 - a. Identify providers and/or resources to ensure continued care for clients who receive services funded by this grant. These resources will be programs that are DBH and/or Medicaid approved;
 - b. Develop a contingency plan with entities specifically stating what services will be provided;
 - c. Develop procedure for transfer to include:
 - ii. Notification to the client;
 - iii. Name, address, and phone number of the receiving provider organization to which the client is being transferred;
 - iv. Date the transfer will be effective;
 - v. Case summary reports to receiving provider organization;
 - vi. Method to ensure that clients who take medications have a sufficient supply to sustain them through the transfer period; and
 - vii. Transfer of client files in accordance with Federal and District of Columbia laws and regulations, including but not limited to Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and the Mental Health Information Act (D.C. Code § 7-1201.01 et seq.).

Unspent Funds

Funds provided under this Grant, but not spent to fulfill the terms of the Grant, shall be returned immediately to DBH either upon completion or termination of the Grant, or at the end of the Term of the Grant.

Accounting and Audits

 The Grantee shall maintain an accounting system which conforms to generally-accepted accounting principles permitting an audit of all income and expenditures received or disbursed by the Grantee in the provision of services under the grant. Accounting records shall be supported by source documentation such as canceled checks, paid bills and payrolls.

- 2. The Grantee shall make provisions upon request, for inspection of financial records, including audited financial statements and tax returns, by DBH and/or its representative(s).
- 3. The Grantee shall assist, and shall require that its contractors, subcontractors, and subgrantees assist, upon request, in the inspection and provision of financial records relevant to the Grant, including financial statements and tax returns. The Grantee shall seek such assistance from each vendor of a Big Grant Purchase.
- 4. At any time before final payment on this Grant, or the end of the District fiscal year in which the Grant ends, whichever is later, and for three (3) years thereafter, the District may audit the Grantee, its contractors, subcontractors, or sub-grantees. The District may, during this period, seek to audit vendors of Big Grant Purchases. If federal funds have been granted or sub-granted, a federal agency may undertake such audits. The Grantee shall assist the District in obtaining the cooperation of its contractors, subcontractors and vendors in such audits.
 - i. If federal funds have been included in a DBH sub-grant, the Grantee is subject to the audit requirements of 45 CFR Subpart F.
- 5. If a federal agency undertakes an audit of the Grantee in connection with the Grant, the Grantee shall make available to DBH all information that the audit requires, including information from its contractors, subcontractors, vendors, and sub-grantees.
- 6. The Grantee shall reimburse DBH for any cost or expenditure disallowed as a result of an audit, in accord with federal and District Law, including Title 22-A, D.C. Municipal Regulations, Chapter 44, Mental Health Grants
- 7. Financial records, supporting documents, statistical records, and all other records pertinent to a <u>grant award</u> must be retained for a period of three (3) years from the date of submission of the final <u>expenditure report</u>. Upon DBH's request, the Grantee must be able to produce for review the documentation, including for DBH audit or, if applicable, federal audit.
- 8. DBH, SAMHSA, the Inspectors General, the Comptroller General of the United States or any of their authorized representatives, must have the right of access to any documents, papers, or other records which are pertinent to the <u>grant award</u> in order to make audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcripts. The right also includes timely and reasonable access to the <u>non-Federal entity</u>'s personnel for the purpose of interview and discussion related to such documents.
- 9. If a claim, litigation, or audit is filed or commenced before the expiration of the three-year period, the documentation retention period shall be tolled and documentation must be preserved until the claim, litigation, or audit has been finally resolved.
- 10. The Grantee shall secure the agreement to the provisions of this section in writing from a person subject to an audit requirement.

Reporting Requirements

- The Grantee shall comply with the plan and schedule for the provision of data collection, narrative and statistical reporting for activities funded under the terms of the NOGA. Additional requirements for data collection, narrative reporting, performance specific to a given service program may be provided by the Project Director.
- 2. Required reports which discuss grant activities for the preceding quarter will be due on each of the following dates:

a. Quarter 1 (October – December): January 30
b. Quarter 2 (January – March): April 30
c. Quarter 3 (April – June): July 30

- d. Quarter 4 (July September): October 30
 In the event a due date falls on a weekend or District holiday, the report will be due on the next business day.
- 3. Data Collection The Grantee shall obtain and maintain all hardware, software and training necessary to collect and report all required client, service and program data. Data shall be collected and submitted in formats and timelines provided by or approved by the Project Director/delegates.
- 4. Narrative Report The Grantee will provide a brief narrative report for each service program supported under this agreement using formats and timelines provided by or approved by the Project Director or agents in accordance with the following terms:
 - a. The narrative programmatic report must include a work plan status, indicating the extent to which established milestones have been accomplished during the reporting month, and identifying proposed revisions to the work plan to address problem areas.
 - b. The narrative report will include:
 - i. Implementation progress to date;
 - ii. Discussion of any challenges to service delivery, including plans for addressing them;
 - iii. Any change in personnel supported by the grant in this service program;
 - iv. A thorough description of any waitlist for the service program, including the number of clients on the wait list, the average length of time for clients on the wait list and the longest period for any client currently on the wait list;
 - v. A discussion of the reasons for any significant under- or over-expenditure of funds budget relative to expected expenditure to date for any line item in the budget, along with a plan to address the under- or over-expenditure;
 - vi. Progress towards implementation of any corrective action plan that is open;
 - vii. A summary of quality assurance measures conducted on the delivery of services;
 - viii. Current contact information for each staff person supported by this agreement, including name, title, mailing address, email address and telephone number; and
 - ix. Request for technical assistance, if any.

Performance Monitoring and Corrective Action Plan

To ensure responsible oversight of the funded project and its implementation by the Grantee, and to provide cooperative technical support for the Grantee, DBH shall:

- 1. Monitor the performance of the Grantee in the implementation of the funded program in accordance with the terms of the NOGA and the approved monitoring plan.
- Assign a staff person to monitor the project. The Project Director or designee shall review
 all written policies and procedures applicable to the project, review all monthly reports,
 conduct site inspections, and hold periodic conferences with the Grantee to assess the
 Grantee's performance in meeting the requirements of the Grantee agreement.
- 3. Assess the Grantee's performance with respect to the number of people receiving services, quality of services delivered, and the Grantee's ability to deliver services according to the deadlines established in the NOGA.
- 4. Monitor performance by identifying the any instance where the Grantee falls 25% behind (during any one month) in client or service units which they were to provide under the grant.

- 5. Once the deficiency is identified, DBH will develop, in collaboration with the Grantee, a corrective action plan (CAP) to remedy the program deficiencies. If the Grantee fails to correct the deficiencies in the time prescribed by the DBH-approved CAP, DBH shall take appropriate action, including termination of the grant.
- 6. Conduct an evaluation of program effectiveness for each service-area based on criteria approved by the Project Director or his/her designee.

Fiscal Performance and Corrective Action Plan

By the end of Quarter 2, but certainly no later than Q3 of the signing of the NOGA, all new and continuing Grantees receive a risk assessment. The results of this review shall be shared by the Fiscal Monitor or designee. This will be repeated at the end of Q4 for grants that are ending (closeout). DBH may perform a complete grant fiscal compliance review to determine patterns and rates of expenditures.

If DBH identifies deficiencies, DBH may require that the Grantee undertake a CAP to improve and correct fiscal problems. If the Grantee fails to correct the deficiencies in the time prescribed by the DBH-approved CAP, DBH shall take appropriate action, including termination of the grant.

Program Close-Out

- 1. Within ninety (90) days of termination or expiration of the Grant, the Grantee shall submit to the Project Director a final Programmatic Report and a final Expenditure Report, providing a year-end accounting of expenditures for the grant. The final Expenditure Report shall include:
 - a. All costs paid by the Grantee in support of the activities of the grant.
 - b. A summary of the cumulative obligation and disbursement of funds to subcontractors.
 - c. A financial statement from each sub-contractor identifying funds received and expended for each category of service.
- 2. The Grantee shall immediately any balance of unobligated cash advance that is not authorized to be retained for use on other grants.

Public Notification of Funding

When issuing statements, press releases, and request for proposals, bid solicitations and other documents describing projects or programs funded in whole or in part with Federal money, all Grantees shall clearly state the following:

- 1. The percentage of the total costs of the program or project which will be financed with federal funds;
- 2. The dollar amount of federal funds for the project or program; and
- 3. The percentage and dollar amount of the total costs of the project or program that will be financed by non-government sources.

Attribution Policy

All Grantees are required to identify their affiliation with DBH in all programs and services funded by DBH and administered by the DBH Administrative Unit. The usage includes, but is not limited to:

- 1. The incorporation of the current approved DBH logo/symbol with attribution statement on letterhead, newsletters, brochures, public service announcements, media publications, and all other forms of advertisement.
- 2. The clearly visible display of the DBH logo/symbol transparency at each Grantee's office, on their doors, or, near the entrances to all business offices, or and in reception areas, or other places of pubic business.
- 3. The clearly visible DBH logo/symbol with attribution statement at all functions and events sponsored by the Grantee.



"This program is funded wholly, or in part, by the Government of the District of Columbia, Department of Behavioral Health, INSERT ADMINISTRATION."

- 4. Neither DBH nor Grantee will use the name of the other, or its employees, staff or students, either expressly or by implication, in any news, publicity release, or other fashion without the express written approval of the other party to this Agreement.
- 5. The Grantee is required to submit to the Project Director for review and approval prior to production all print and electronic media developed in conjunction with the grant and paid for directly from funding sources received from DBH. This includes: camera-ready copy for fliers, posters, brochures, newsletters, and other printed media; story boards and/or scripts for paid and public service advertising (radio or TV); videotapes, audiocassettes, DVDs, CDs, flash drives, questionnaires, and surveys. DBH reserves the right to disallow all payments relative to these materials if the Grantee is found in non-compliance with these guidelines.

Rights in Data and Other Information

- If applicable, for the type of services provided under the Agreement, DBH retains ownership
 of all information produced pursuant to this Grant, including data regarding persons
 surveyed, interviewed, and/or counted, and any information regarding to whom services or
 things were provided.
- 2. To ensure the protection of persons' confidentiality and compliance with District law and policies regarding confidentiality, the Grantee shall not publish scientific or technical articles based on these data and/or information without DBH's prior written consent.
- 3. DBH will not unreasonably withhold consent to a request by Grantee for a nonexclusive license to use aggregated, non-confidential data, including for publication in professional and scientific journals and meetings.
- 4. Any research activity conducted under this Grant Agreement by the Grantee must have the prior approval and written consent of the Project Director. Applicable U.S. Department of Health and Human Services policies and federal regulations shall govern any research involving the use of human subjects. The Grantee shall review any research activities involving human subjects by designated Institutional Review Board (IRB) and to continue annual monitoring to assure compliance with requirements for the protections of human subjects. At such time, a copy of HHS Form 596, "Protection of Human Subjects Assurances, Certification, Declaration," must be submitted to the Project Director.

5. The documents for this grant are public documents and may be disclosed under the District's Freedom of Information Act, D.C. Official Code §2-531-40. DBH shall have the right to disclose to a third party the identity of a person providing a service or good under this Grant and the terms of insurance obtained pursuant to this Grant.

Indemnification

The Grantee shall indemnify and hold harmless the District of Columbia and all of its officers, agents and servants against any and all claims of liability or lawsuits arising from or based on, or as a consequence of or result of, any act, omission or default of the Grantee, its employees or its subcontractors, in the performance of the Grant.

Waiver/Exception Requests

Requests for consideration of a special provision, waiver or exception to any term or condition can be sent to DBH Grants Management Office at dbh.grants@dc.gov; Subject Line: "Waiver Request". There is no guarantee that the final review and disposition by DBH would result in an exception or revision to the terms stated herein.

Insurance

1. Unless DBH waives insurance requirements in writing, the following are conditions in receipt of funds under the Grant:

A. GENERAL REQUIREMENTS. The Grantee at its sole expense shall procure and maintain, during the entire period of performance under this contract, the types of insurance specified below. The Grantee shall have its insurance broker or insurance company submit a Certificate of Insurance to the Grant Manager giving evidence of the required coverage prior to commencing performance under this contract. In no event shall any work be performed until the required Certificates of Insurance signed by an authorized representative of the insurer(s) have been provided to, and accepted by, the Grant Manager. All insurance shall be written with financially responsible companies authorized to do business in the District of Columbia or in the jurisdiction where the work is to be performed and have an A.M. Best Company rating of A- / VII or higher. Should the Grantee decide to engage a contractor/vendor for segments of the work under this contract, then, prior to commencement of work by the contractor/vendor, the Grantee shall submit in writing the name and brief description of work to be performed by the contractor/vendor on the Contractor/vendors Insurance Requirement Template provided by the Grant Manager, to the Office of Risk Management (ORM). ORM will determine the insurance requirements applicable to the contractor/vendor and promptly deliver such requirements in writing to the Grantee and the Grant Manager. The Grantee must provide proof of the contractor/vendor's required insurance to prior to commencement of work by the contractor/vendor. If the Grantee decides to engage a contractor/vendor without requesting from ORM specific insurance requirements for the contractor/vendor, such contractor/vendor shall have the same insurance requirements as the Grantee.

All required policies shall contain a waiver of subrogation provision in favor of the Government of the District of Columbia.

The Government of the District of Columbia shall be included in all policies required hereunder to be maintained by the Grantee and its contractor/vendors (except for workers' compensation and professional liability insurance) as an additional insureds for claims against The Government of the District of Columbia relating to this contract, with the understanding that any affirmative obligation imposed upon the insured Grantee or its contractor/vendors (including without limitation the liability to pay premiums) shall be the sole obligation of the Grantee or its contractor/vendors, and not the additional insured. The additional insured status under the Grantee's and its contractor/vendors' Commercial General Liability insurance policies shall be effected using the ISO Additional Insured Endorsement form CG 20 10 11 85 (or CG 20 10 07 04 and CG 20 37 07 04) or such other endorsement or combination of endorsements providing coverage at least as broad and approved by the Grant Manager in writing. All of the Grantee's and its contractor/vendors' liability policies (except for workers' compensation and professional liability insurance) shall be endorsed using ISO form CG 20 01 04 13 or its equivalent so as to indicate that such policies provide primary coverage (without any right of contribution by any other insurance, reinsurance or self-insurance, including any deductible or retention, maintained by an Additional Insured) for all claims against the additional insured arising out of the performance of this Statement of Work by the Grantee or its contractor/vendors, or anyone for whom the Grantee or its contractor/vendors may be liable. These policies shall include a separation of insureds clause applicable to the additional insured.

If the Grantee and/or its contractor/vendors maintain broader coverage and/or higher limits than the minimums shown below, the District requires and shall be entitled to the broader coverage and/or the higher limits maintained by the Grantee and contractor/vendors.

Commercial General Liability Insurance ("CGL") - The Grantee shall provide evidence satisfactory to the Grant Manager with respect to the services performed that it carries a CGL policy, written on an occurrence (not claims-made) basis, on Insurance Services Office, Inc. ("ISO") form CG 00 01 04 13 (or another occurrence-based form with coverage at least as broad and approved by the Grant Manager in writing), covering liability for all ongoing and completed operations of the Grantee, including ongoing and completed operations under all subcontracts, and covering claims for bodily injury, including without limitation sickness, disease or death of any persons, injury to or destruction of property, including loss of use resulting therefrom, personal and advertising injury, and including coverage for liability arising out of an Insured Contract (including the tort liability of another assumed in a contract) and acts of terrorism (whether caused by a foreign or domestic source). Such coverage shall have limits of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 each occurrence, a \$2,000,000 general aggregate (including a per location or per project aggregate limit endorsement, if applicable) limit, a \$1,000,000 personal and advertising injury limit, and a \$2,000,000 productscompleted operations aggregate limit including explosion, collapse and underground hazards.

- ii. Automobile Liability Insurance The Grantee shall provide evidence satisfactory to the Grant Manager of commercial (business) automobile liability insurance written on ISO form CA 00 01 10 13 (or another form with coverage at least as broad and approved by the Grant Manager in writing) including coverage for all owned, hired, borrowed and non-owned vehicles and equipment used by the Grantee, with minimum per accident limits equal to the greater of (i) the limits set forth in the Grantee's commercial automobile liability policy or (ii) \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit for bodily injury and property damage.
- iii. <u>Workers' Compensation Insurance</u> The Grantee shall provide evidence satisfactory to the Grant Manager of Workers' Compensation insurance in accordance with the statutory mandates of the District of Columbia or the jurisdiction in which the contract is performed.
- iv. <u>Employer's Liability Insurance</u> The Grantee shall provide evidence satisfactory to the Grant Manager of employer's liability insurance as follows: \$500,000 per accident for injury; \$500,000 per employee for disease; and \$500,000 for policy disease limit. All insurance required by this paragraph 3 shall include a waiver of subrogation endorsement for the benefit of Government of the District of Columbia.
- v. <u>Cyber Liability Insurance</u> The Grantee shall provide evidence satisfactory to the Grant Manager of Cyber Liability Insurance, with limits not less than \$2,000,000 per occurrence or claim, \$2,000,000 aggregate. Coverage shall be sufficiently broad to respond to the duties and obligations as is undertaken by Grantee in this agreement and shall include, but not limited to, claims involving infringement of intellectual property, including but not limited to infringement of copyright, trademark, trade dress, invasion of privacy violations, information theft, damage to or destruction of electronic information, release of private information, alteration of electronic information, extortion and network security. The policy shall provide coverage for breach response costs as well as regulatory fines and penalties as well as credit monitoring expenses with limits sufficient to respond to these obligations. This insurance requirement will be considered met if the general liability insurance includes an affirmative cyber endorsement for the required amounts and coverages.
- vi. Professional Liability Insurance (Errors & Omissions) The Grantee shall provide Professional Liability Insurance (Errors and Omissions) to cover liability resulting from any error or omission in the performance of professional services under this Contract. The policy shall provide limits of \$1,000,000 per claim or per occurrence for each wrongful act and \$2,000,000 annual aggregate. The Grantee warrants that any applicable retroactive date precedes the date the Grantee first performed any professional services for the Government of the District of Columbia and that continuous coverage will be maintained or an extended reporting period will be exercised for a period of at least ten years after the completion of the professional services.

- vii. Sexual/Physical Abuse & Molestation The Grantee shall provide evidence satisfactory to the Grant Manager with respect to the services performed that it carries \$1,000,000 per occurrence limits; \$2,000,000 aggregate of affirmative abuse and molestation liability coverage. Coverage should include physical abuse, such as sexual or other bodily harm and non-physical abuse, such as verbal, emotional or mental abuse; any actual, threatened or alleged act; errors, omission or misconduct. This insurance requirement will be considered met if the general liability insurance includes an affirmative sexual abuse and molestation endorsement for the required amounts. So called "silent" coverage under a commercial general liability or professional liability policy will not be acceptable.
- viii. Commercial Umbrella or Excess Liability The Grantee shall provide evidence satisfactory to the Grant Manager of commercial umbrella or excess liability insurance with minimum limits equal to the greater of (i) the limits set forth in the Grantee's umbrella or excess liability policy or (ii) \$2,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 in the annual aggregate, following the form and in excess of all liability policies. All liability coverages must be scheduled under the umbrella and/or excess policy. The insurance required under this paragraph shall be written in a form that annually reinstates all required limits. Coverage shall be primary to any insurance, self-insurance or reinsurance maintained by the District and the "other insurance" provision must be amended in accordance with this requirement and principles of vertical exhaustion.
- B. **PRIMARY AND NONCONTRIBUTORY INSURANCE.** The insurance required herein shall be primary to and will not seek contribution from any other insurance, reinsurance or self-insurance including any deductible or retention, maintained by the Government of the District of Columbia.
- C. DURATION. The Grantee shall carry all required insurance until all contract work is accepted by the District of Columbia and shall carry listed coverages for ten years for construction projects following final acceptance of the work performed under this contract and two years for non-construction related contracts.
- D. LIABILITY. These are the required minimum insurance requirements established by the District of Columbia. However, the required minimum insurance requirements provided above will not in any way limit the Grantee's liability under this contract.
- E. **GRANTEE'S PROPERTY.** Grantee and contractor/vendors are solely responsible for any loss or damage to their personal property, including but not limited to tools and equipment, scaffolding and temporary structures, rented machinery, or owned and leased equipment. A waiver of subrogation shall apply in favor of the District of Columbia.

- F. **MEASURE OF PAYMENT.** The District shall not make any separate measure or payment for the cost of insurance and bonds. The Grantee shall include all of the costs of insurance and bonds in the contract price.
- G. **NOTIFICATION.** The Grantee shall ensure that all policies provide that the Grant Manager shall be given thirty (30) days prior written notice in the event of coverage and / or limit changes or if the policy is canceled prior to the expiration date shown on the certificate. The Grantee shall provide the Grant Manager with ten (10) days prior written notice in the event of non-payment of premium. The Grantee will also provide the Grant Manager with an updated Certificate of Insurance should its insurance coverages renew during the contract.
- H. **CERTIFICATES OF INSURANCE.** The Grantee shall submit certificates of insurance giving evidence of the required coverage as specified in this section prior to commencing work. Certificates of insurance must reference the corresponding contract number. Evidence of insurance must be submitted to the:

Enterprise Grants Management System

The Government of the District of Columbia

And mailed to the attention of:
(Name of Grant Manager/Agency)
(Address)
(Phone Number)
(E-mail Address)

The Grant Manager may request and the Grantee shall promptly deliver updated certificates of insurance, endorsements indicating the required coverages, and/or certified copies of the insurance policies. If the insurance initially obtained by the Grantee expires prior to completion of the contract, renewal certificates of insurance and additional insured and other endorsements shall be furnished to the Grant Manager prior to the date of expiration of all such initial insurance. For all coverage required to be maintained after completion, an additional certificate of insurance evidencing such coverage shall be submitted to the Grant Manager on an annual basis as the coverage is renewed (or replaced).

- I. DISCLOSURE OF INFORMATION. The Grantee agrees that the District may disclose the name and contact information of its insurers to any third party which presents a claim against the District for any damages or claims resulting from or arising out of work performed by the Grantee, its agents, employees, servants or contractor/vendors in the performance of this contract.
- J. CARRIER RATINGS. All Grantee's and its contractor/vendors' insurance required in connection with this contract shall be written by insurance companies with an A.M. Best Insurance Guide rating of at least A- VII (or the equivalent by any other rating agency) and licensed in the District.

- 2. The Grantee shall require each Grant-related subcontractor or sub-grantee to carry the insurance required herein, or the Grantee may, at its option, provide the coverage for a subcontractor or sub-grantee.
- 3. Unless otherwise prohibited by law, each policy (excluding Workers' Compensation and Professional Liability, if applicable) shall:
 - a. Name the District as an additional insured with respect to work or services performed under the grant or sub-grant;
 - b. Provide that the insurance coverage provided thereunder will be primary and noncontributory with any other applicable insurance; and
 - c. Contain a waiver of subrogation in favor of the District of Columbia
- 4. The requirements of this section shall not apply to an agency that provides one of the following:
 - a. For an agency of the District of Columbia, a written statement that agency complies with the intent of the paragraph by requiring insurance for all activities not carried out by District employees; and
 - b. For a non-District government agency, a written statement (a) that the agency is self-insured, (b) that the self-insurance is primary and non-contributory with any other insurance maintained by the District of Columbia, and (c) identifying the self-insurance fund.

Requests for Reconsideration of Certain DBH Decisions

In certain limited circumstances DBH provides the following procedure for an applicant to seek review or reconsideration of a grant-making decision:

1. The Request for Reconsideration

- a. When DBH decides to award a grant to a successful applicant, it will notify by e-mail each applicant whose application was not selected for award. At DBH's discretion this notification may include a statement regarding eligibility, a reviewer's evaluation and comments, or a summary. DBH will not identify the reviewer. If an unsuccessful applicant wishes to better understand the decision, the applicant may ask DBH's s Grants Management Office for further information. DBH may meet with the applicant, explain the decision, and may provide reviewer evaluation, comment, or a summary.
- b. An unsuccessful applicant may only ask DBH to reconsider its decision based on a material error in the determination of eligibility.
- c. If an unsuccessful applicant wishes DBH to reconsider the decision, the applicant must file a "Request for Reconsideration" in writing within seven (7) business days of the date of DBH's e-mail notification that an applicant did not receive an award. The filing should be addressed to the Department Director.
- d. A written Request for Reconsideration may be made by e-mail to the published e-mail address for the grant competition. A Request for Reconsideration must include a concise statement of the reason(s) for the request, and all documentation and other evidence supporting the request.

2. Department Response

- a. A change to the award decision will be made only because of a material error in the determination of eligibility.
- b. The Department Director, or designee, will consider the Request for Reconsideration and the evidence provided.
- c. Ordinarily a decision will be issued within seven business (7) days of receipt of the Request for Reconsideration. The Director may extend that time to respond for good cause. Any such extensions will be communicated to the requester by e-mail at the address included on the Grant Application.
- d. The Director may halt the award of the grant while the Request for Reconsideration is pending.
- e. After reconsideration, the Director will inform the requestor in writing of the determination.
- f. If the Director determines that a valid basis for a change to the award exists, the Director may:
 - i. Reopen the grant application process, in whole or in part;
 - ii. Revise or revoke an award; or
 - iii. Take other appropriate action to address an error.

3. Effect of the award

Unless DBH states otherwise in writing, either (i) seven (7) business days after a grant award's announcement, or (ii) upon affirmation of a grant award after considering a Request for Reconsideration, a grant award shall be considered final action by DBH.



ATTACHMENT 2 – ASSURANCES, CERTIFICATIONS & DISCLOSURES

This section includes certifications, assurances and disclosures made by the authorized representative of the Applicant/Grantee organization. These assurances and certifications reflect requirements for recipients of local and pass-through federal funding. By signing below, the Applicant/Grantee certifies that the information provided is accurate, and that the organization will adhere to the following terms and conditions, statutes and regulations in their entirety

A. Applicant/Grantee Representations

- The Applicant/Grantee has provided the individuals, by name, title, address, email, and phone number who are authorized to negotiate with the Department of Behavioral Health on behalf of the organization;
- The Applicant/Grantee is able to maintain adequate files and records and will meet all reporting requirements as stated in the grant documentation;
- All fiscal records are kept in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) and account for all funds, tangible assets, revenue, and expenditures whatsoever; all fiscal records are accurate, complete and current at all times; and these records will be made available for audit and inspection as required by the grant documentation and all applicable District of Columbia and Federal laws and regulations;
- The Applicant/Grantee is current on payment of all federal and District taxes, including
 Unemployment Insurance taxes and Workers' Compensation premiums. This statement of
 certification shall be accompanied by a certificate from the District of Columbia OTR stating
 that the entity has complied with the filing requirements of District of Columbia tax laws and
 is current on all payment obligations to the District of Columbia, or is in compliance with any
 payment agreement with the Office of Tax and Revenue; (attach)
- The Applicant/Grantee has the administrative and financial capability to provide and manage the proposed services and ensure an adequate administrative, performance and audit trail;
- If required by DBH, the Applicant/Grantee is able to secure a bond, in an amount not less
 than the total amount of the funds awarded, against losses of money and other property
 caused by a fraudulent or dishonest act committed by Applicant/Grantee or any of its
 employees, board members, officers, partners, shareholders, or trainees; and,
- The Applicant/Grantee is not proposed for debarment or presently debarred, suspended, or declared ineligible, as required by Executive Order 12549, "Debarment and Suspension," and implemented by 2 CFR 180, for prospective participants in primary covered transactions and is not proposed for debarment or presently debarred as a result of any actions by the District of Columbia Contract Appeals Board, the Office of Contracting and Procurement, or any other District contract regulating Agency;
- The Applicant/Grantee has the resources and expertise necessary to perform the grant, or, has the ability to obtain such through submitted and approved sub-grants;

- The Applicant/Grantee has the ability to comply with the required or proposed delivery or performance schedule, taking into consideration all existing and reasonably expected commercial and governmental business commitments;
- The Applicant/Grantee has a satisfactory record of performing similar activities as detailed in the award or, if the grant award is intended to encourage the development and support of organizations without significant previous experience, has otherwise established that it has the skills and resources necessary to perform the services required by this Grant;
- The Applicant/Grantee has a satisfactory record of integrity and business ethics;
- The Applicant/Grantee either has the necessary organization, experience, accounting and operational controls, and technical skills to implement the grant, or the ability to obtain them;
- The Applicant/Grantee is in compliance with the applicable District licensing and tax laws and regulations;
- The Applicant/Grantee is in compliance with the Drug-Free Workplace Act and any regulations promulgated thereunder;
- The Applicant/Grantee meets all other qualifications and eligibility criteria necessary to receive an award;
- The Applicant/Grantee agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Government of
 the District of Columbia and its authorized officers, employees, agents and volunteers from
 any and all claims, actions, losses, damages, and/or liability arising out of or related to this
 grant including the acts, errors or omissions of any person and for any costs or expenses
 incurred by the District on account of any claim therefrom, except where such indemnification
 is prohibited by law;
- Consistent with 45 C.F.R. 75.113, the Applicant/Grantee must disclose in a timely manner, in writing to the SAMHSA, and the United States Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) Office of Inspector General (OIG) all information related to violations of federal criminal law involving fraud, bribery, or gratuity violations potentially affecting the federal award. Disclosures must be sent in writing to SAMHSA and to the HHS OIG at the following addresses:

SAMHSA Attention: Office of Financial Advisory Services 560 Fishers Lane Rockville, MD 20857

AND

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
Office of Inspector General
ATTN: Mandatory Grant Disclosures, Intake Coordinator
Independence Avenue, SW, Cohen Building
Room 5527
Washington, DC 20201

Fax: (202) 205-0604 (Include "Mandatory Grant Disclosures" in subject line) or email: MandatoryGranteeDisclosures@oig.hhs.gov

- Failure to make required disclosures can result in any of the remedies described in 45 CFR § 75.371, "Remedies for Noncompliance" including suspension and disbarment (See 2 CFR Parts 180 and 376 and 31 U.S.C. 3321).
- The Applicant/Grantee certifies that it will comply with the non-procurement and disbarment regulations implementing Executive Orders 12549 and 12689, 2 CFR parts 376, and 45 CFR § 75.213. These regulations restrict awards, sub-awards and contracts with parties that are debarred suspended or otherwise excluded from or ineligible from participation in federal assistance programs or activities. A list of federally excluded health care programs can be found at: (http://exclusions.oig.hhs.gov/). The D.C. Excluded Parties List can be found at (https://ocp.dc.gov/page/excluded-parties-list).
- The Applicant/Grantee certifies that it will comply with drug free workplace requirements in Subpart B (or Subpart C of the recipient is an individual) of part 382, which adopts the Government wide implementation (2 CFR part 182) of section 5152-5158 of the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988 (Pub. L. 100-690, Title .S.C. 701-V, Subtitle D; 41 U.S.C. 701-707);
- The Applicant/Grantee certifies that it will comply with all federal and District whistleblower statutes and regulations, including but not limited to 10 U.S.C. §§ 2324, 2409, and 41 U.S.C. §§ 4304, 4310, 4712; and
- In accordance with the United States Supreme Court decisions in United States v. Windsor and in Obergfell v. Hodges, the Applicant/Grantee must treat as valid the marriages of same-sex couples.

B. Statutory and Regulatory Assurances and Certifications

The Applicant/Grantee shall comply with all applicable District and federal statutes and regulations, including, but not limited to, the following:

- The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, Pub. L. 101-336, July 26, 1990; 104 Stat. 327 (42 U.S.C. 12101 et seq.);
- Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Pub. L. 93-112, Sept. 26, 1973; 87 Stat. 355 (29 U.S.C.701 et seq.);
- The Hatch Act, Ch. 314, 24 Stat. 440 (5 U.S.C. 1501; 7321 et seq.;) D.C. Law 20-4, D.C. Official Code § 1-1171 et seq.; D.C. Law 19-124; D.C. Official Code § 1-1161.01;
- The Fair Labor Standards Act, Ch. 676, 52 Stat. 1060 (29 U.S.C. 201 et seq.);
- The Clean Air Act Pub. L. 108-201, February 24, 2004; 42 USC 85 et seq.);
- The Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, Pub. L. 91-596, Dec. 29, 1970; 84
 Stat. 1590 (29 U.S.C. 651 et seq.);
- The Hobbs Act (Anti-Corruption), ch. 537, 60 Stat. 420 (18 U.S.C. § 1951);
- Equal Pay Act of 1963, Pub. L. 88-38, June 10, 1963; 77 Stat. 56 (29 U.S.C. 201);
- Age Discrimination Act of 1975, Pub. L. 94-135, Nov. 28, 1975; 89 Stat. 728 (42 U.S.C. 6101 et. seq.);
- Age Discrimination in Employment Act, Pub. L. 90-202 § 2, Dec. 15, 1967; 81 Stat. 602

(29 U.S.C. 621 et seq.);

- Military Selective Service Act of 1973, Pub. L. 92-129, July 1, 1973, 85 Stat. 358 (50 U.S.C. 460);
- Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, Pub. L. 92-318, June 23, 1972; 86 Stat. 235, (20 U.S.C. 1001);
- Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, Pub. L. 99-603, Nov 6, 1986; 100 Stat. 3359, (8 U.S.C. 1101);
- Executive Order 12459 (Debarment, Suspension and Exclusion);
- Medical Leave Act of 1993, Pub. L. 103-3, Feb. 5, 1993, 107 Stat. 6 (5 U.S.C. 6381 et seq.);
- District of Columbia Human Rights Act of 1977 (D.C. Official Code § 2-1401.01 et seq.);
- District of Columbia Language Access Act of 2004, DC Law 15 414 (D.C. Official Code § 2-1931 et seq.), including the prohibition against sexual harassment found in 4 DCMR § 100 et seq.;
- Child and Youth, Safety and Health Omnibus Amendment Act of 2004, D.C. Law §15-353;
 D.C. Official Code § 4-1501.01 et seq..

C. Mandatory Disclosures

The Applicant/Grantee certifies that the information disclosed in the table below is true at the time of submission of the application for funding and at the time of award if funded. If the information changes, the Grantee shall notify the Project Director within 24 hours of the change in status. A duly authorized representative must sign the disclosure certification.

	Covered Entity Disclosure: During the two-year period preceding the execution of the attached Agreement, were any key personnel or agents of the Applicant/Grantee/Recipient organization, a candidate for public office, or, a contributor to a campaign of a person who is a candidate for public office as defined in Section 1092(3) of the "Grant Administration Amendment Act of 2015," effective October 22, 2015 (D.C. Law 21-36; D.C Official Code 1-328.11(3))?	☐ YES
Are any of the aforementioned personnel presently or anticipate becoming a candidate for public office, or a contributor to a campaign of a person who is a candidate for public office, as defined in Section 1092(3) of the "Grant Administration Amendment Act of 2015," effective October 22, 2015 (D.C. Law 21-36; D.C Official Code 1-328.11(3))?		☐ YES
	The Applicant/Grantee Organization must report the names and total compensation of its five (5) most highly compensated officers during the preceding fiscal year if it:	☐ YES
	 Received eighty (80) percent or more of its annual gross revenues in federal grants, sub-awards, contracts and subcontracts; and 	□ №
	1) Received \$25,000.00 or more in annual gross revenues from federal grants, sub-	

awards, contracts and subcontracts; and]	
2) Had gross income, from all sources, of \$300,000.00 or more; and		
3) The public does not have access to this information through periodic reports filed under Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. §§78m(a), 78o(d)) or section 6104 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986.		
The Applicant/Grantee organization has a federally-negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreement. If yes, insert issue date for the IDCR:	☐ YES	
If yes, insert the name of the cognizant federal agency?	□ №	
No key personnel or agent of the Applicant/Grantee organization who will participe directly, extensively and substantially in the request for funding (i.e., application), p award negotiation or the administration or management of the funding is currently violation of federal and local criminal laws involving fraud, bribery or gratuity violation potentially affecting the DBH award.		
Signature		
Name and Title Date		



ATTACHMENT 3 – PROGRAM INCOME AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

What is Program Income?

Program income means gross income earned by the non-Federal entity that is directly generated by a supported activity earned as a result of the Federal award during the period of performance. Program income includes but is not limited to income from fees for services performed, the use or rental or real or personal property acquired under Federal awards, the sale of commodities or items fabricated under a Federal award, license fees and royalties on patents and copyrights, and principal and interest on loans made with Federal award funds. Interest earned on advances of Federal funds is not program income.

The Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) requires sub-grantees to identify and document program income on projects/services. The nature of this income must be appropriately documented and the resulting revenue properly recorded. All sub-grantees should be aware of how program income will be used and reported due to a possible impact on the scope of work of the award.

Program income must be utilized in a manner that is allocable, allowable, and reasonable to the project. Expenses that are unallowable on the main project are also unallowable on the program income account.

The DBH Fiscal Monitor will review all budgets and budget modifications and flag any activity/service that has a potential to generate income with the Project Director and sub-grantee. Any flagged activity/service will be reviewed by the fiscal monitor and project director monthly, no less than quarterly with the sub-grantee.

Procedure for Monitoring Program Income:

- Sub-grantee identifies program income activity/service.
- Program income account is established by the sub-grantee.
- Revenue is received and deposited into the program income account.
- The sub-grantee certifies receipt of program income to Fiscal Monitor and Project Director through DBH Program Income Reporting Worksheet monthly, no less than quarterly.
- Fiscal monitor reviews the Income Reporting Worksheet and supporting documentation with the Project Director. A reconciliation is performed with supporting documentation and DBH data systems such as, DATA WITS.
- DBH reports to applicable Federal agency a summary of all sub-grantees that accrued program income and the amount.



ATTACHMENT 3 - PROGRAM INCOME AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

I	, am an authorized representative
of	, an organization in
receipt of a sub-grant from the Department of Behavioral the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Adminis	• • •
Pursuant to 45 CFR \S 75.2, the organization in receipt of	the sub-grant is (please select one):
A non-profit organization. A non-profit organization cooperative or other organization, not including an Institution operated primarily for scientific, educational, service, chainterest; (2) is not organized primarily for profit; and (3) or expand the operations of the organization. I certify the statutes and regulations related to program income, included in the certify that I will any program income earned as submitted to DBH.	tion of Higher Learning (IHE) that: (1) is writable or similar purposes in the public uses net proceeds to maintain, improve that the organization will comply with all ding but not limited to 45 CFR § 75.307.
A commercial organization. A commercial organization other legal entity, including but not limited to partnerships companies, that is organized or operated for the profit owners. I certify that the organization will comply with program income, including but not limited to 45 CFR § 7 any program income earned as a result of this grant on a	, sole proprietorships, and limited liability t or benefit of its shareholders or other n all statutes and regulations related to 5.216. I further certify that I will report
The person whose signature appears below is authorized Applicant/Grantee to the above provisions.	
Signature	
Name and Title	

Attachment 4 – DC Contribution and Solicitation Certification

* * * A TTA CHARAIT 4 DISTRICT OF COLUMNIA CONTRIBUTION AND
ATTACHMENT 4 – DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA CONTRIBUTION AND SOLICITATION CERTIFICATION
I, am an authorized representative
of, an organization in
receipt of a sub-grant from the Department of Behavioral Health valued at \$100,000.00 or more
("the organization"). Pursuant to D.C. Code § 1-328.15, I hereby certify under penalty of perjury to the best of my knowledge after due diligence that:
 The organization has not made a contribution or solicitation for contribution to any of the following within one (1) year beginning on the date the contribution or solicitation for contribution was made and continuing for one (1) year after the general election for which the contribution or solicitation for contribution was made, whether or not the contribution was made before the primary election: An elected District official who is or could be involved in influencing or approving the award of a grant; A candidate for elective District office who is or could be involved in influencing or approving the award; or A political committee affiliated with a District candidate or elected District official described in subparagraphs (a) or (b).
2. The organization has not made a contribution to any of the following within eighteen (18) months beginning on the date the contribution or solicitation for contribution was made and continuing for eighteen (18) months after that date:
 a. A constituent-service program or fund, or substantially similar entity, controlled, operated or managed by:
 i. An elected District official who is or could be involved in influencing or approving the award of a grant;
ii. A person under the supervision, direction or control of an elected District official who is or could be involved in influencing or approving the award of a grant.
b. A political party; or
c. An entity or organization:
i. That a candidate or elected District official described in section 1(a), (b) or a member of his or her immediate family controls; or
ii. In which a candidate or elected District official described in section 1(a), (b)

Date

has an ownership interest of 10% or more.

 $\hfill \square$ Please check if this is not applicable to your organization.

Signature

Name and Title



ATTACHMENT 5 - DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA TAX CERTIFICATION

GOVERNMENT OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Office of the Chief Financial Officer

Office of Tax and Revenue



TAX CERTIFICATION AFFIDAVIT

THIS AFFIDAVIT IS TO BE COMPLETED ONLY BY THOSE WHO ARE REGISTERED TO CONDUCT BUSINESS IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA.

Date			
Authorized Agent Name of Organization/Entity Business Address (include zip Business Phone Number	code)		
Authorized Agent Principal Officer Name and Tit Square and Lot Information Federal Identification Number Contract Number Unemployment Insurance Acc	•		
I hereby authorize the District of release my tax information to an seeking to enter into a contractu whether or not I am in complian determining my eligibility to ent authorize that this consent be va	authorized representative ual relationship. I understar ce with the District of Colu ter into a contractual relatio	of the District of Columbia ag nd that the information releas mbia tax laws and regulations onship with a District of Colum	ency with which I am ed will be limited to solely for the purpose of
I hereby certify that I am in compliance with the applicable tax filing and payment requirements of the District of Columbia. The Office of Tax and Revenue is hereby authorized to verify the above information with the appropriate government authorities.			
Signature of Authorizing Agent		Title	
The penalty for making false stat or both, as prescribed by D.C. Of		ed \$5,000.00, imprisonment fo	or not more than 180 days,
	ffice of Tax and Revenue, PO R	ox 37559. Washington, DC 20013	



ATTACHMENT 6 – SUB-GRANTEE SINGLE AUDIT CERTIFICATION

Title 2 Part 200 of the Code of Federal Regulations, Subpart F – Audit Requirements states that a non-federal entity that expends less than \$750,000 during the non-federal entity's fiscal year in federal awards is exempt from federal audit requirements for that year. However, records must be available for review or audit by appropriate officials of the federal agency, pass-through entity (Department of Behavioral Health), and the Government Accountability Office (GAO). The sub-grantee hereby certifies that less than \$750,000 has been expended in federal awards from all sources during the specified audit period.

Check	the applicable box and complete the information below	⁄:	
	Yes, <u>less than \$750,000 has been expended</u> in federathe specified audit period.	ll awards from all sources during	
	No, <u>more than \$750,000 has been expended</u> in federal specified audit period.	al awards from all sources during the	
Exemp	tion certification for fiscal year ending:		
NOTE: The audit period is the organization's fiscal or calendar year to be audited. Please include the month, day and year for "beginning" and "ending" period (Example – beginning: January 1, 2020 and ending December 30, 2020).			
Audit	Period Beginning:	Ending:	
Total Amount of Federal Funds Expended: \$			
Sub re	ecipient:		
Orgai	nizational Representative Name:		
Orgai	nization Address:		
Email:			
Telep	hone:		
Autho	orized Representative Signature:		

For non-profits and Community Based Organizations (CBOs), the certification must be signed by the Chairperson of the Board of Directors.



ATTACHMENT 7 - DBH GRANT TERMS AND CONDITIONS

, an Applicant the Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) acknowledges Conditions. The Applicant/Grantee organization agrees that and Conditions in their entirety if selected for funding.	•
Applicants/Grantees of sub-grants funded in whole or particular Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) also agree to be Standard Terms and the United States Department of Heal Policy Statement.	e bound by the SAMHSA Grant Award
The person whose signature appears below is authorized t Applicant/Grantee to the above provisions.	to sign this assurance and commit the
Signature	
Name and Title	Date

Reference - LEA Guidance: IEP Behavioral Related Service Provision



LEA Guidance: IEP Behavioral Related Service Provision by School Behavioral Health Expansion Initiative Community Based Organization Provider

The goal of the School Behavioral Health Expansion is to create a coordinated and responsive behavioral health system for all DC students. Participating schools and partners from selected community-based organizations (CBOs) will work together to plan and execute behavioral health activities across the three tiers of intervention: prevention and promotion, early intervention, and intensive individualized intervention. This document outlines guidance and considerations for local education agencies (LEAs) hiring contractors or CBOs to provide counseling and behavioral health services as part of a student's individualized education program (IEP).

General Obligations for Determining Service Providers

Services prescribed on a student's individualized education program (IEP) must be provided by qualified personnel, as required by the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), 20 U.S.C. § 1400 et seq. and its implementing regulations at 34 CFR Part 300, and OSSE's Related Services Policy.

Counseling/behavioral support services include supportive therapeutic services provided by qualified social workers, psychologists, guidance counselors, or other qualified personnel to improve a child's social-emotional, interpersonal, and academic functioning.¹

Social work/behavioral support services in schools include: (a) preparing a social or developmental history on a child with a disability; (b) group and individual counseling with the child and family; (c) working in partnership with parents and others on those problems in a child's living situation (home, school, and community) that affect the child's adjustment in school; (d) mobilizing school and community resources to enable the child to learn as effectively as possible in his or her educational program; and (e) assisting in developing positive behavioral intervention strategies.²

Any further staffing decisions regarding service provision by appropriate staff or contractors shall be decided by the LEA. Decisions regarding services at the child level shall be made by the child's IEP team in accordance with IDEA and District requirements.

1050 First St. NE, Washington, DC 20002 • Phone: (202) 727-6436 TTY: 711 • osse.dc.gov

¹ 34 CFR 300.34(c)(2); OSSE Related Services Policy, p. 3.

 $^{^{\}rm 2}$ 34 CFR 300.34(c)(14); OSSE Related Services Policy, p. 5.

Considerations

LEAs and OSSE are responsible for ensuring access to the scope of school-based health services (SBHS) listed in the District's Medicaid State Plan. The scope of SBHS includes behavioral supports (including counseling) provided by social workers, psychologists, guidance counselors or other licensed providers and services/screenings for psychological evaluations. Access to these services are facilitated by the LEAs or OSSE and billed under SBHS methodology. ³

Please note that CBOs will not be reimbursed by DC Health Care Finance (DHCF) for IEP-related services. DCPS and charter schools are the only provider types that can be reimbursed for SBHS that are listed in a student's IEP. The codes and rates that are provider-specific for SBHS are not available to community organizations to bill for such services. If a CBO Medicaid provider delivers services outside of the SBHS scope and meets all other State Plan requirements, reimbursement for services provided in a school setting may be available.

When engaging contractors or CBOs to provide IEP services, LEAs must ensure providers are appropriately qualified, including confirming that the provider holds required licensing when appropriate. Failure of LEAs to ensure qualified personnel are providing services could result in non-compliance with IDEA requirements, denial of Free Appropriate Public Education (FAPE) to students requiring makeup services or compensatory education.

Contractors or professionals employed by CBOs who provide IEP-prescribed behavioral health services in schools should consider the operational requirements that accompany IEP service provision. Additional responsibilities include, but are not limited to, training in related service delivery and in Special Education Data System (SEDS) documentation, participation in IEP team meetings, progress monitoring documentation requirements, and annual IEP review and revision.

Recommendations

If an LEA decides that CBO service provider under the School Behavioral Health Expansion Initiative will provide an IEP related service, OSSE recommends the Department of Behavioral Health (DBH) require additional assurances from both the LEA and the grantee CBO organization in the form of a memorandum of agreement addendum.

Resources

OSSE's Related Services Policy - This document outlines the expectation of OSSE regarding related service provision requirements as outlined in the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) 2004 and Title 5, Chapter 30 of the District of Columbia Municipal Regulations (DCMR).

Please direct any questions regarding the content of this document to <u>OSSE.DSEPolicy@dc.gov.</u>

2

³ District of Columbia Medicaid State Plan. https://dhcf.dc.gov/page/medicaid-state-plan.